

## **Walden University ScholarWorks**

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

2019

# Teachers' Perceptions of the English Learner Professional **Learning Plan Professional Development Course**

Natasha Nichole Ridley Walden University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations



Part of the Education Commons

# Walden University

College of Education

This is to certify that the doctoral study by

Natasha N. Ridley

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

**Review Committee** 

Dr. JoeAnn Hinrichs, Committee Chairperson, Education Faculty Dr. David Weintraub, Committee Member, Education Faculty Dr. Timothy Lafferty, University Reviewer, Education Faculty

Chief Academic Officer and Provost Sue Subocz, Ph.D.

Walden University 2019

#### Abstract

Teachers' Perceptions of the English Learner Professional Learning Plan Professional

Development Course

by

Natasha N. Ridley

MA, Adelphi University, 2003

BS, Empire State University, 2001

Dissertation Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Education

Walden University

December 2019

#### Abstract

For 4 years, a northern local district in Virginia conducted an intensive staff training on English language learner (ELL) instruction to settle a United States Department of Justice complaint. The local problem was that ongoing professional development to build teachers' instructional skills has not significantly resulted in ELL students' academic improvement. The purpose of this study was to explore and investigate teachers' perceptions of the mandated English learner Professional Learning Plan Professional Development to help address the instructional needs of ELLs. Guskey's characteristics of effective professional development and Bandura's self-efficacy theory provide the conceptual framework for the study. The research questions were designed to examine teachers' perceptions of the needs and influence of professional development for teachers of ELLs. A case study design was used to capture the insights of 5 elementary school teachers through semistructured interviews; a purposeful sampling process was used to select the participants. Emergent themes were identified through open coding, and the findings were developed and checked for trustworthiness through member checking, rich descriptions, and researcher reflexivity. The findings revealed that teachers recognize the need for increased preparedness, instruction informed by colleagues and team support, and on-going professional development. A professional development project was created to provide coteaching and co-planning instructional strategies for teachers to increase their knowledge and skills to instruct ELLs. This study has implications for positive social change by offering strategies and approaches for improving ELL classroom instructional practices.

# Teachers' Perceptions of the English Learner Professional Learning Plan Professional Development Course

by

Natasha N. Ridley

MA, Adelphi University, 2003 BS, Empire State University, 2001

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Education

Walden University

December 2019

#### Dedication

This doctoral study is dedicated to my late mother, Yvonne, who instilled in me the heritage of faith in Jesus Christ. She always believed in me and taught me the values of education, hard work, and perseverance. In the words of God to Joshua (1:9), "Be strong and courageous. Do not be frightened, and do not be dismayed, for the Lord your God is with you wherever you go," so he also speaks to me. A wish of my mom was for me to finish my Doctor in education and she looked forward to that day when she would behold my doctoral hooding ceremony. Sadly, mom is not here to witness this priceless moment. She would have been proud of me. I also dedicate this doctoral study degree to my husband and daughter, the best cheerleading squad. My husband, who vowed support and patience for a long time, remained consistent as I completed each critical stage of my degree. My daughter was my inspiration in finishing this doctoral degree. I hope eternally to inspire her to be a risk-taker and believe that she can achieve anything in life that she sets her mind to do.

#### Acknowledgments

I want to thank all of the participants for taking the time to partake in my research study and I want to thank the school principals and district for allowing me to conduct this research. Without their input, I could not have developed this project that increases teachers' knowledge and skill practice in instructing English language learners and in honing their profession. I give a heartfelt thank you all of the members of my committee both past and present for their unwavering support and wealth of knowledge and experience through the doctoral study stages. I thank Dr. Dressler, my first committee chair, and Dr. Weintraub, my committee member for getting me through the prospectus. My deepest gratitude goes especially to Dr. Hinrichs, Dr. Weintraub, and Dr. Lafferty for getting me through the final study stage to publish my doctoral study and to graduate. I thank Dr. Hinrichs, for stepping in and taking the lead as my committee chair and for her valuable, timely feedback and encouragement throughout this scholarly journey that has allowed me to complete this research study. I thank Dr. Weintraub, my committee member, for his invaluable keen reviews and growth-producing feedback. His ongoing support and motivation from the beginning of my doctoral journey to the end has been consistent and rewarding. I thank Dr. Lafferty, the university research reviewer, for his constructive feedback and comments that have fundamentally molded my scholarly work and have guided me to conduct such a relevant study.

## **Table of Contents**

List of Tablesi	V
Section 1: The Problem	1
The Local Problem	1
Rationale	3
Evidence of the Problem at the Local Level	3
Background of the Problem	4
Evidence of the Problem From the Professional Literature	6
Definition of Terms	8
Significance of the Study	0
Research Questions	1
Review of the Literature	1
Conceptual Framework	3
Historical Overview of the Problem	3
Growing Noncompliance Issues in Schools	4
Growing ELL Populations	5
Instructing ELLs	6
Need to Prepare and Train Teachers Who Instruct ELLs	7
Need for Effective ELL Professional Development	8
Efficacy-Inducing Approaches in Professional Development	0
Implications2	2
Summary	2

Section 2: The Methodology	24
Research Design and Approach	24
Participants	25
Population and Sampling Procedures	25
Access to Participants	27
Researcher-Participant Relationship	28
Data Collection Methods	29
Interviews	29
Local District Data	31
Role of the Researcher	32
Data Analysis	33
Step 1: Organize and Prepare the Data for Analysis	33
Step 2: Read Transcripts and Identify Themes	34
Step 3: Begin a Detailed Analysis With a Coding Process	34
Step 4: Use the Coding Process to Generate a Description of the Setting or	
People as Well as Categories or Themes for Analysis	36
Step 5: How the Description and Themes Will Be Represented in the	
Qualitative Narrative	36
Step 6: Make an Interpretation or Meaning of the Data	37
Evidence of Trustworthiness	37
Discrepant Cases	39
Data Analysis Results	39

Participant Demographic and Academic Success of ELLs Instructed	41
RQ1	45
RQ2	50
Theme 1: Preparedness	53
Theme 2: Instruction	56
Theme 3: Professional Development and Training	59
Conclusion	61
Section 3: Professional Development Workshop Project	64
Introduction	64
Rationale	64
Review of the Literature	66
Conceptual Framework	66
Professional Development	68
Coteaching and Co-planning Initiative to Support Teachers of ELLs	74
Project Description	86
Potential Resources and Existing Supports	87
Potential Barriers	88
Implementation Timetable	89
Roles and Responsibilities	89
Project Evaluation Plan	90
Formative Evaluation	90
Summative Evaluation	91

Goal-Based Evaluation	91
Key Stakeholders	92
Project Implications	93
Section 4: Reflections and Conclusions	95
Introduction	95
Project Strengths and Limitations	95
Recommendations for Alternative Approaches	97
Alternative Approaches to the Project	97
Alternative Definitions of the Problem	98
Alternative Solutions to the Local Problem	99
Scholarship, Project Development and Evaluation, and Leadership and	
Change	100
Change	
	100
Scholarship	100
Scholarship  Project Development and Evaluation	100
Scholarship  Project Development and Evaluation  Leadership and Change	100 101 102 103
Scholarship  Project Development and Evaluation  Leadership and Change  Self as a Scholar	100 101 102 103
Scholarship  Project Development and Evaluation  Leadership and Change  Self as a Scholar  Self as a Project Developer	100 101 102 103 105
Scholarship  Project Development and Evaluation  Leadership and Change  Self as a Scholar  Self as a Project Developer  Self as a Practitioner	
Scholarship	

Appendix A: Professional Development Project	126
Appendix B: Interview Questions and Protocol	144

# List of Tables

Table 1. ELLs Overall Performance in Reading	31
Table 2. ELLs Overall Performance in Writing	31

#### Section 1: The Problem

English Language Learners (ELLs) are a quickly developing population in American schools, with their numbers expanding in volumes (Hutchinson & Hadjioannou, 2017). Close to 6 million ELLs are enlisted in state-funded schools. It is estimated that by 2025, ELLs will make up 25% of the population (Teachers of English to Speakers Other Languages International Association, 2013); therefore, the preparation, development, and support that teachers of ELLs gain will directly affect the achievement of America's ELLs and the success of this particular population. It is essential to provide teachers who instruct ELL students with professional development opportunities that are relevant to them, for they spend most of their school day in content area classrooms (Smith, 2014). Therefore, teachers of ELLs have stipulated a need for professional development that would provide them with instructional skills and language theories to assure quality instructional practices that might improve their belief in teaching ELLs (Collins & Liang, 2014).

#### The Local Problem

The local problem being studied was that ongoing professional development to build teachers' instructional skills has not significantly resulted in ELL students' academic improvement. In the United States, 9.3% of public-school learners throughout the 2013-2014 school year took part in programs for ELLs, and in the state of the local district, 7.5% partook of programs for ELLs (United States Department of Education [DOE], 2015b). It is important that schools develop reliable systems in which leaders and

educators who work with ELLs are knowledgeable and equipped with the best instructional practices.

This local district was out of compliance with the USDOJ's requirement in providing appropriate English for speakers of other languages (ESOL) services for ELLs, including qualified English as a second language (ESL) teachers, English language development (ELD) teachers, and sheltered content teachers (USDOJ, 2013, 2015). Educators are not adequately prepared to work with ELLs, and they lack professional knowledge for teaching ELL students, considering the increasing federal government requirements that target teacher quality and student accountability (de Jong, Harper, & Coady, 2013). School district educators must comply with the laws of the USDOJ and Office for Civil Rights regarding the education of ELL students. ELLs are at a disadvantage in learning when teachers lack the knowledge and skills that ELLs need (Villegas, 2018).

Teachers lack preparation for teaching ELLs, and this deficiency will have severe implications for academic outcomes and future life opportunities of ELLs. Coady, Harper, and de Jong (2015) explored relationships between ELL-particular learning and abilities created in their readiness program and the instructional practices teachers use to advance ELLs learning, and revealed that teachers who were instructing ELLs rarely used appropriate instructional practices to help the English language development of ELLs. Instead, they used regular instructional strategies and on-the-run scaffolding techniques with ELLs (Coady et al., 2015). Many states are only in the beginning steps of creating procedures for methodically giving ELL-related in-service professional development for

working instructors (de Jong, 2014). The need for professional development and training geared at teachers who instruct ELLs is critical.

#### Rationale

#### **Evidence of the Problem at the Local Level**

For 4 years, the local district was mandated to do an intensive staff training to properly serve its ELL population. However, ELL students have not significantly improved academically. Ongoing professional development to build teachers instructional skills to help enhance student results remains a work in progress.

According to an accountability report from the local district under study, overall ELL performance in reading has remained in the low to mid 60th percentile for 4 years (2014-2015, 2015-2016, 2016-2017, and 2017-2018) as compared to non-ELLs. The percentile for ELLs in 2017 (62nd) showed little to no significant difference from their past scores in 2016 (65th), 2015 (61st), and 2014 (62nd). The overall ELL performance in writing remained in the high 40th percentile to low 50th percentile for 4 years (2014-2015, 2015-2016, 2016-2017, and 2017-2018) as compared to non-ELLs. The percentile for ELLs in 2017 (51st) little to no significant difference from their score in 2016 (49th), 2015 (48th), and 2014 (51st). In addition, the National Assessment of Educational Progress (NAEP, 2017) reported that the reading and writing scores for fourth grade and eighth grade students in Virginia public schools showed a significant difference in achievement gaps for ELLs.

The ELL population is at risk of failure in schools if they are not educated equitably and adequately in schools (Fisher & Frey, 2017). Content teachers who instruct

ELL students might be especially in need of high-quality ELL preparation because they are accountable to document ELL students' progress. Moreover, ELL teachers expressed a need to find out how to help students of different ability levels achieve and know how to incorporate ELL instructional methods genuinely into their present practice (Collins & Liang, 2014). An additional concern is the lack of adequate instruction specifically geared toward ELLs to address their instructional needs (USDOJ, 2013). This is especially critical because the ELL population has grown significantly between 2013 and 2017 according to school quality profiles from the web site of the local district under study.

#### **Background of the Problem**

After several years of the local district not offering a full spectrum of services to ELLs and the teachers of these students, the USDOJ declared that the district was not in compliance with federal law. The USDOJ (2013) reported evidence of a systemic failure to give equal educational opportunities to ELLs in local state-funded schools, and it looked for lawful cures through the federal court system. The reported evidence constituted inadequate ELL services for ELL pupils, an insufficient number of adequately qualified teachers and administrators, scarce ELL materials, delays in the district's communications with LEP parents, inadequate systems for recognizing and assisting ELL students with disabilities and assuring nondiscriminatory discipline of ELL pupils, a meager process for families to opt-out of ELL services, and a lack of efficient monitoring and evaluation of the district's ELL programs. Starting in the 2013-2014 school year and

proceeding for no less than 3 years, the USDOJ's Office for Civil Rights required the local school district to enhance support for roughly 13,000 ELLs districtwide.

From the USDOJ review of the ELL services provided at one of the district's middle schools, the middle school was identified as noncompliant in terms of providing adequate and appropriate ELL services to all ELL students through qualified teachers. To resolve this issue, the school district provided second language acquisition training for middle school teachers of ELL students. During the 2011-2012 school year, the local middle school and the USDOJ amended the original agreement. The amended agreement stated that the teachers were noncompliant in providing ELL services for ELL students and that the school district was noncompliant at the middle school level in terms of its Equal Educational Opportunities Act (EEOA) of 1974 obligation. Under the amended agreement, the district was required to provide a restructured professional development plan to teachers of ELLs at the middle school over 2 school years (2011-2012 and 2012-2013). An initial complaint to the USDOJ concerning the ELL program in a middle school in the district prompted a broad examination of ELL programs offered by every one of the 93 schools in the region. From this examination, several issues were identified, including a lack of appropriate services for ELL students, an insufficient number of appropriately qualified educators and directors, and insufficient ELL materials.

As part of the settlement agreement, the district was required to offer (a) a specific amount of instruction for ELLs each day, (b) sheltered instructional techniques, (c) student grouping according to English Learner Professional Learning Plan (ELPLP) levels, and (d) integrated classes where ELLs are grouped with non-ELLs for subjects

like physical education, art, and music. In addition, the district was required to implement the ELPLP for all non-ESL-endorsed sheltered instruction and special education teachers of ELs. Fulfillment of 40-45 hours of mandatory professional development over 3 years and no less than 15-20 hours of site-based mandatory followup training was required for teachers under the ELPLP. The local implementation of the agreement included creation of what the district called an ELPLP. After 4 years, the USDOJ acknowledged that the district had conformed to the terms of the settlement agreement.

In this district, teachers have not to date been asked about their perceptions of ELPLP professional development. ELPLP professional development on educator applications with ELLs have not been sufficiently studied. The purpose of this study was to explore and investigate teachers' perceptions of mandated ELPLP professional development to help address the instructional needs of ELLs. This problem was explored by using a qualitative bounded case study to get a deep understanding of teachers' perceptions.

#### **Evidence of the Problem From the Professional Literature**

A steady increase in the ELL population has made unusual requests regarding public educational institutions and districts to create large-scale professional development programs geared toward teachers who instruct ELL students (de Jong, 2014). This call for quality professional development opportunities promoted an interest in providing a content-related implementation of professional development for teachers instructing ELLs because of the substantial increase in ELL students in American schools.

The USDOJ first identified the noncompliance issues at the local middle school during an investigation of EEOA complaints regarding their ELL program. ELL students' rights are of high importance because of groundbreaking federal cases such as *Lau v*. *Nichols* (1974), in which the educational system abused the Civil Rights Act of 1964 by neglecting to give a fitting language guideline, and *Castañeda v. Pickard* (1981), in which the school system was required to provide guidance on how to support programs for ELL students. Moreover, Collins and Liang (2014) noted that teachers of ELL students had indicated a need for professional development that would provide them with instructional abilities to assure them excellent instructional applications and heighten their levels of trust in educating ELL students. The problem I addressed was the academic achievement gap between ELL students and non-ELL students.

Knowledge of teachers' perceptions regarding instructional programs and professional development are essential for the academic achievement of ELLs as compared to their non-ELL peers. The perceptions of ELL teachers regarding the relevance of content and professional development are significant for training developers, educators, and school administrators in terms of providing appropriate professional development experiences. Exploring teachers' views when planning professional development is beneficial. The purpose of this qualitative bounded case study was to explore and investigate teachers' perceptions of a mandated ELPLP professional development to help address the instructional needs of ELLs. I gathered comments from teachers regarding the training that they experienced in the area of instructional approaches for ELLs.

#### **Definition of Terms**

Achievement gap: Differences in terms of performance of students, especially those defined by gender, race/ethnicity, disability, and socioeconomic status (U.S. Department of Education [USDOE], 2018).

English Learner Professional Learning Plan (ELPLP): The ELPLP is an individualized plan that is required for all non-ESL-endorsed sheltered, instructional, and special education teachers of ELL students (USDOJ, 2013).

English as a second language (ESL): ESL is a program involving techniques, methodologies, and special curricula designed to teach ELL students English language skills, which may include listening, speaking, reading, writing, study skills, content vocabulary, and cultural orientation. ESL instruction is usually in English with little use of native languages (USDOE, 2018).

English language development: Direct and explicit instruction about the English language that provides a systematic and developmentally-appropriate approach to teaching language within the context of academic content from grade level curriculum (USDOJ, 2013).

English language learner (ELL): ELLs are between the ages of 3 and 21, enrolled or preparing to enroll in an elementary school or secondary school, not born in the United States or whose native language is a language other than English, and comes from an environment where a language other than English is dominant. ELLs can have difficulties speaking, reading, writing, or understanding the English language such that these

difficulties effectively deny the opportunity to participate fully in society (USDOE, 2017).

Equal Educational Opportunities Act of 1974: Civil rights statute which prohibits states from denying equal educational opportunities to individuals because of their race, color, sex, or national origin. It prohibits states from denying equal educational opportunities to take appropriate action to overcome language barriers that impede equal participation for students in instructional programs (USDOE, 2018).

Restructured professional development plan: This plan is a comprehensive building-based professional development plan for all middle school professional staff, including administrative staff, that focuses on practical classroom application of instructional strategies appropriate for delivering content for ELLs within the context of standards-based unit planning, instruction, and assessment (USDOJ, 2011).

Second language acquisition training for educators (SLATE): SLATE provides training for educators of ELLs and is a staff development model course that incorporates the district's vision, philosophy, and ESOL program procedures for ELLs (USDOJ, 2010).

Sheltered content instruction: This type of instruction is a model for teaching grade-level content to English learners (ELs) by integrating English language and literacy development into content area instruction. Sheltered content instruction systematically incorporates an array of teaching strategies that make content more comprehensible and accessible to ELs while promoting their English language development both in English

learner-only and English learner + non-English learner inclusionary instructional settings (USDOJ, 2013).

*Title I:* This federal program provides financial assistance to support instructional programs in school divisions and schools with high numbers or percentages of low-income students to ensure that all children meet challenging content and achievement standards. It also authorizes federal grant programs that provide funds for services to migrant children and neglected and delinquent children (USDOE, 2017).

#### Significance of the Study

The study might contribute knowledge regarding teacher perceptions of professional development and instructional programs that are designed to help overcome language barriers that hinder equal participation of students. Perspectives on language policies for ELL students are usually recognized through specific arrangements that influence unique language programs for ELL students.

This research might be a benefit to professional educators in a northern district in Virginia by providing insights regarding effective instructional delivery of content to ELL students. Very little research has been conducted to determine what instructional strategies most benefit ELLs.

Preparing educators to teach and work effectively with ELLs is an educational need and challenge that US public schools face (Feiman-Nemser, 2018). Teachers who choose to instruct ELLs must partake in professional development and training to gain knowledge and skills to enable them to teach in these diverse classrooms (Feiman-Nemser, 2018). The purpose of this qualitative bounded case study is to explore and

investigate teachers' perceptions of a mandated ELPLP professional development to help address the instructional needs of ELLs. I gathered comments from teachers regarding the training that they experienced in terms of instructional approaches for ELLs. This study has implications for positive social change by offering strategies and approaches for improving classroom instructional practices for ELL students.

### **Research Questions**

This study addressed perceptions of inadequate ELL instructional services for ELL students by exploring and investigating teachers' perceptions of mandated ELPLP professional development. I investigated whether the ELPLP accomplished its intended goals. The resulting research questions were used to guide this study:

*RQ1:* : What are teachers' views of the influence of mandated ELPLP training on instructional services concerning ELLs in schools?

*RQ2:* What suggestions do teachers of ELL students have to improve professional development for the teaching of their students?

The answers to these questions will assist school district leaders in planning future professional development that will not only satisfy the needs of teachers, but also improve the achievement of ELLs.

#### **Review of the Literature**

American state-funded schools included 4.8 million ELLs in fall 2015, a higher number than fall 2000, which was 3.8 million (USDOE & NCES, 2018). This surge has resulted in new laws regarding professional development and training for teacher educators and school leaders to follow to ensure the academic success of ELLs.

Exploring and investigating teachers' perceptions of a mandated ELPLP professional development program for instructing ELLs is vital for academic success of this growing population, particularly in this local district school.

Researchers, educators, and policymakers have long debated whether it is useful to equip ELLs to succeed in schools where instruction is in English or their native language. As teachers gain knowledge to understand strategies and theories for instructing ELLs better, they will make informed educational judgments regarding the interests of their ELLs as well as their interests and the content that they teach, which in turn will help ELLs achieve academic success.

In this literature review, I synthesized published books, peer-reviewed journal articles, and reliable scholarly publications. First, I searched using these key phrases and words: English language learners, ELL professional development, ELL population, compliance of services and English learners, civil rights in schools, teacher efficacy, self-efficacy, ELL instruction, ELL professional development, teacher preparation and ELLs, and effective professional development for teachers instructing ELLs. The databases used were Education Research Complete, Educational Resource Information Center (ERIC), EBSCOHost, ProQuest, Education Research Complete, Education from SAGE, and Google Scholar. The related literature is organized in terms of the following areas: (a) conceptual structure, (b) historical overview of the problem, (c) noncompliance issues in schools, (d) growing ELL populations, (d) instructing ELLs, (c) need for preparing and training teachers instructing ELLs, (d) need for effective professional development

relevant to teachers instructing ELLs, and (e) efficacy-inducing approaches regarding professional development.

#### **Conceptual Framework**

Guskey's research-based characteristics of effective professional development were used for the conceptual framework of this research. I examined literature on professional development and current mandatory ELPLP professional development on teacher self-efficacy to identify abilities to provide ELL services. An additional conceptual framework lens involved self-efficacy. Bandura's theory of self-efficacy provided knowledge regarding teachers' self-determination and reliance on implementing mandated ELPLP training for educators instructing ELLs. This dual lens will provide a clear direction to help faculty who will be delivering instruction to ELL students. This conceptual framework was used for this doctoral study because it was most appropriate to explore and investigate teachers' perceptions of mandated ELPLP professional development to help address the instructional needs of ELLs and their ability to instruct ELL students. The literature on professional development and current mandatory ELPLP professional development on teacher self-efficacy was used to identify skills to provide ELL services.

#### **Historical Overview of the Problem**

The population of students whose primary language is other than English continues to grow. According to Goldenberg (2013), the population of ELL students exceeds 5 million students. Title III of the No Child Left Behind Act of 2002 increased attention on the academic performance of ELL students, but it has not fundamentally

improved their performance (Goldenberg, 2013). Hamann and Reeves (2013) explained that this lack of improved performance has occurred because of different decisions—who should educate ELL students, how ELL students ought to be instructed, what ELL students are required to know—that go on between ESL and mainstream educators in numerous educational systems. Hamann and Reeves further noted that the remedying of this lack of improved performance in the ELL population will require changes to professional development that will support and encourage the sharing of ideas to help ELLs in schools.

Franco-Fuenmayor, Padrón, and Waxman (2015) conducted a mixed methods study of 21 elementary schools in a suburban school district with 225 bilingual/ESL instructors to examine instructional practices for ELLs. Franco-Fuenmayor et al. also considered training opportunities provided to educators of ELLs, and noted that instructors could benefit from increased professional development in terms of (a) the expectation that they should explore bilingual projects, (b) vocabulary and language progression, (c) proficiency, (d) program usage, (e) innovation teaching, and (f) differentiating learning. Additionally, Franco-Fuenmayor et al. stated that teachers felt that current professional development opportunities did not focus on helping them improve how they set up their ELL programs so that they would be useful in their schoolhouse.

#### **Growing Noncompliance Issues in Schools**

Two districts in Virginia, including the site of the local problem and 28 school districts across the state were out of compliance regarding ELL services for all ELL

States started more than 70 compliance examinations concerning social equality infringement against ELLs (Oyeleye, 2013). Furthermore, school divisions are required to identify ELLs' English proficiency levels and provide adequate adjustments and assistance for their instruction, as outlined in the pledge of equal protection under the law guaranteed in the 14th Amendment of the *Constitution of the United States of America*. However, ELLs receiving appropriate services and accommodations will lead to an unfavorable effect should the federal government continue to allow state governments to set policy concerning ELLs (Hamann & Reeves, 2013). ELLs have the right to obtain and receive an essential education, regardless of their proficiency levels.

#### **Growing ELL Populations**

With the expanding population of ELLs in American schools, greater attention is being paid to teaching English to children and adults. The ELL population in the United States has grown 60% as compared with 7% growth of the non-ELL student population (Chao, Schenkel, & Olsen, 2013). During the 2012-2013 school year, 485 million ELLs studied in American schools (Ruiz Soto, Hooker, & Batalova, 2015).

Serving the increasing ELL population is a demand, especially when elements of the educational system are not serving it well. Growth in the ELL population has led to significant regulations in schools and produced an urgent call for professional development intended for educators in school communities that previously neglected ELLs (de Jong, 2014; Hansen-Thomas, Grosso Richins, Kakkar, & Okeyo, 2016). Educators and politicians must be on the front line to encourage change and growth.

Therefore, it is important that teachers and administrators who are responsible for planning and implementing professional development critically examine the adequacy of whatever they do (Guskey & Yoon, 2009).

#### **Instructing ELLs**

Instructing ELLs is a critical responsibility for teachers. Uro and Barrio (2013) stated that students whose home language is not English struggle scholastically. Therefore, providing a productive learning environment for ELLs is a priority because they have difficulties in terms of learning educational content concurrent with the language (Li, 2013). Li (2013) said these instructional practices strengthen comprehensible input, support social collaboration, link to the real world, and supply supportive learning environments. All students can have a productive learning experience when educators provide valuable support and create a safe atmosphere that lowers students' anxiety. A student's motivation to learn, self-esteem, and comfort level can be elevated in a positive school environment.

Differentiated learning is another strategy that teachers use to support ELL students in the classroom (Tucker, 2016). Framing instructional practice and preparing for every school child's language development and level of mastery provides ELLs with opportunities to build confidence in terms of academic subject matter. For example, Tucker (2016) shared the flipped classroom instruction model that enables ELLs to pace their learning during a class task or project using technology, so ELLs can stop or pause, rewind, and review learning videos that the teacher creates. Having the opportunity to control their own pace of learning in school is a useful instructional practice for ELLs

(Tucker, 2016). Another proven instructional strategy for ELLs is the station rotation model that integrates technology to allow teachers to group students by language capability, learning level, or composing capacity, and then, at that point, design exercises at the learning stations ensure that students are academically challenged and engaged (Tucker, 2016). A classroom can be arranged into various learning stations for students to work in those stations while the teacher works one-on-one or with selected small groups to teach a strategy or concept. Differentiated instruction implies instructing so that every child, regardless of capacities, can prevail with the fundamental means to reinforce his or her needs (Castro, 2016). Instruction can be differentiated because students learn at different rates and through multiple means.

Important projects that were developed for teachers who instruct ELLs and school leaders include specific instructional strategies, practices, skills training, professional development, and interventions to serve and meet the learning needs of this increasingly diverse population. Project EXCELL entails carefully chosen strategies that were considered vital in supporting educators teaching content and language to ELLs. In addition, August and Garrett (2016) implemented the Mathematics and English Language Development Project (Project MELD) to assist ELLs in meeting grade-level expectations in math and English literacy. The goal of Project MELD was to supply scaffolds for mathematics curriculum to sustain learning for ELLs (August & Garrett, 2016).

#### Need to Prepare and Train Teachers Who Instruct ELLs

Educating all students to enter the future workforce is the responsibility of the teacher and school district. However, most teachers who instruct ELLs are not equipped

to create lesson plans that can improve their language, academics, and psychological growth (Bautista, 2014). Moreover, most educators including preservice teachers do not have the professional training that would help them address the problems of language and culture that are presented in their classrooms (Howard, Levine, & Moss, 2014). Hence, better and more relevant teacher training for ELLs is demanded (Smith, 2014). Furthermore, Howard et al. (2014) said courses taught in their teacher preparation programs lack the lecture elements of the ELL population.

The quality of instruction and services for educating ELLs is essential to address the needs of this group because they have a second language deficit. A growing demand for teachers, preferably language educators, is to work with ELL students and increase their readiness to teach them. Preservice instruction and training for in-service are possible design measures to obtain progress to improve teacher effectiveness (Samson & Collins, 2012). It is critical that teachers have adequate knowledge that meets the individual needs of all students, including individuals who struggle with English (Samson & Collins, 2012). Quality instruction for ELL students requires teachers who are gifted in terms of an assortment of curricular and instructional techniques.

#### **Need for Effective ELL Professional Development**

Professional development can help teachers gain specific skill sets and knowledge to discharge their professional duties. Teachers can put into practice what they learned from training. Teachers can find it difficult to meet the needs of ELLs if they do not get appropriate preparation (Gándara & Santibañez, 2016). According to a national

assessment of Title III, a federal grant to improve education, there is an absence of skills among standard classroom educators attending to ELL needs.

Providing ELL educators with professional development and training cannot be neglected because the United States faces an unusual demand for teachers to be well-prepared to educate this population and compete in a globalized economy (Smith, 2014). Lee et al. (2016) examined the effect on educators' science knowledge and instructional practices, and said course designers could address the training necessary for instructors' science learning and instructional practices.

Teachers of ELLs in small districts in the US said they were efficient in using instructional techniques and strategies in ESL in various school environments (Hansen-Thomas et al., 2016). Educators are realistic in terms of their beliefs regarding professional development. They understand that professional development can increase their insight and aptitudes and add to their development (Guskey, 2002). Professional development is a valuable tool because teachers can learn new ideas and strategies to keep abreast of current trends specific to their professional performance (Guskey, 2002).

Coady et al. (2015) said that teachers who were instructing ELLs rarely used appropriate instructional practices to help the English language development of ELLs. Instead, they used regular instructional strategies and on-the-run scaffolding techniques with ELLs (Coady et al., 2015.) Many states are only in the beginning steps of creating procedures for methodically giving ELL-related in-service professional development for working instructors (de Jong, 2014). Professional development and training geared at teachers who instruct ELLs is critical.

#### **Efficacy-Inducing Approaches in Professional Development**

Teachers' self-efficacy beliefs and goals on professional development have meaningful connections to the education environment. Bandura (1989) stated that their primary references to viability data direct the skill experiences in performance mastery about professional development. Bandura (1989) provided this example regarding the four-performance mastery: (a) recognize persons who are like oneself, engage in professional development, and improve training as a display of perseverant effort; (b) social persuasion has the capacity to succeed and remain in control of self by possessing abilities of influence and develop beliefs: (c) individuals who show strong efficacy foster positive perspectives: and (d) individual beliefs in their capabilities are developed and strengthened.

Structural mastery tasks are given to people in steps that will bring success and avoid putting them immediately in circumstances in which they would be expected to fail. Structural mastery allows individuals to carry out tasks in steps that will bring achievement thereby avoiding the conditions that would normally bring them failure (Bandura, 1989). An increase in a teacher's self-beliefs in the efficacy of mastering new strategy skills can be evident when a teacher efficiently demonstrates an ability to understand, use, and apply cognitive skills learned from training and professional development (Bandura, 1989).

Dixon, Yssel, McConnell, and Hardin (2014) conducted a study of 41 teachers at two school districts in a suburban industrial area to examine the connection between teacher efficacy and self-efficacy regarding differentiated instructional professional

development. The findings demonstrated that the efficacy of the teacher and the teacher's feelings of efficacy positively correlated with higher number of professional development hours in differentiated instruction. Additionally, the study further expressed that the efficacy of the teacher was an essential element for the implementation of the differentiated instruction regardless of the school level or content area that the teachers taught (Dixon et al., 2014). Although teachers learn the strategies presented during professional development in differentiating, they might not distinguish different strategies for students in their class; they might subsequently not transpose the material met in the professional development into training in the classroom (Dixon et al., 2014).

Yoo (2016) conducted a mixed-method study of 148 teachers and school educators enrolled in an online program at a state university to investigate the effect of professional development on teacher efficacy and how teachers interpret their change in efficacy. Yoo's findings demonstrated that the professional development had a real impact on teacher efficacy. Also, a detailed summary of teacher efficacy in the study showed that new learning attained was related to teacher efficacy (Yoo, 2016). Moreover, a significant conclusion of the investigation was the changes to the reference in the professional development encounters. The participants expressed that it could either decidedly or adversely influence their instructor viability. For instance, in the wake of increasing learning about instruction and content, the participants saw themselves as either overvalued with extra confidence or undervalued with an emotion of indecision (Yoo, 2016). ELL teachers' self-efficacy directly affects their ability to meet the ELLs

diverse Educational needs adequately. If teachers need self-efficacy, they are less inclined to serve students' needs suitably (Hansen-Thomas et al., 2016).

#### **Implications**

Professional educators and educational leaders who make judgments regarding the provision of adequate and appropriate services, including the use of instructional programs, resources, and funding for ELLs in their school, could use this study as a source of information. Baecher, Knoll, and Patti (2016) noted that leaders in schools across the country are concerned about how to help create specific guidelines for ELLs' advancement and learning.

From the above literature, a possible direction for a future project might be to form a professional learning community. This might have the potential to build a better understanding of instructional practices and strategies to aid in the learning of ELLs and might enable teachers who instruct ELLs to provide adequate and appropriate services in the local district schools. The data collected and analyzed through interviews helped me to understand the teachers' perceptions of the instructional strategies, practices, skills, and knowledge learned and used from the ELPLP professional development to address the instructional needs of ELLs.

#### **Summary**

The ELL population continues to increase; therefore, it is imperative that they receive appropriate instruction to address their needs in school so that they can reach their full potential. For ELLs to achieve academically, to demonstrate their knowledge, and to be successful in schools, they must be given opportunities to receive instructional support

that will address their academic needs. Teachers of ELLs need professional development and training to address the instructional needs of their students. ELPLP has been designed as professional development training and that the local school district office in northern Virginia delivered to support teachers of ELLs in understanding instructional approaches that they could use to address the instructional inadequacies of ELLs and the school district's current state of compliance with the USDOJ (2013, 2015) Settlement Agreement terms. Section 2 delineates the research design that was used to conduct this study. The design was a qualitative, bounded case study. I explained the rationale for choosing the case study design and the purpose of my research.

# Section 2: The Methodology

# **Research Design and Approach**

The research design for this qualitative study was a bounded case study design. Merriam and Lodico, Spaulding, and Voegtle supported the use of a case study as a qualitative approach to discover meaning, investigate processes, and obtain more profound information and examinations of a bounded system. The context is mandated ELPLP that includes professional development for educators who instruct ELLs so that they can properly address the instructional demands of ELLs. The site of the study was a local public school district. The study was intended to yield information from interviews of teachers' perspectives regarding the efficacy of ELPLP professional development.

I selected the qualitative methodology for this study because it is a method by which one can obtain a deep understanding of participants' experiences, in contrast to quantitative research for which a trend or explanation is required. A qualitative research study can be conducted by gathering and examining information from interviews (Merriam, 2009). Additionally, qualitative investigations provide a chance to design and interpret models and principles inductively (Tavakol & Sandars, 2014). Quantitative research involves closed-ended questions and predetermined methods to provide an opportunity to test theories deductively (Creswell, 2012; Tavakol & Sandars, 2014). Quantitative data methods were not appropriate for this study, because I did not use any numerical method such as statistics and percentages in the data analysis.

Other qualitative research design methods such as ethnography, grounded theory, and phenomenology were all considered and rejected for this research study. An

ethnographic design is one in which the researcher seeks to understand and explore members of a cultural group (Tavakol & Sandars, 2014). It was not an appropriate design because seeking participants' cultural experiences was not the aim in this study. A phenomenological design is used to study occasions and events from the focal point of an individual (Tavakol & Sandars, 2014). This was also not suitable because I examined perceptions of ELL teachers to gain their insight regarding the efficacy of required ELPLP professional development to meet the instructional needs of ELLs. Grounded theory, which aims to generate theories through the viewpoints of participants was not an appropriate design because I explored a central phenomenon and developed a depiction of the case and the topics that arose out of examining it.

The context within which the case was bounded is mandated ELPLP that includes professional development for educators instructing ELLs so that they can properly address the instructional demands of ELLs. The site of the study was a local public school district. The case study design was appropriate to better understand teachers' perceptions regarding mandated ELPLP professional development. Case studies center on an issue with a case (individual, numerous people, program, or movement) and provide knowledge about the issue. I conducted in-depth semistructured interviews.

### **Participants**

### **Population and Sampling Procedures**

Purposeful sampling is a qualitative sampling procedure in which researchers intentionally select individuals and sites to learn or to understand the central phenomenon (Creswell, 2012). The participants were selected according to specific criteria:

teachers had to be certified and responsible for instructing ELL students in their mainstream classroom, have participated in mandated ELPLP professional development and completed 45 hours of professional development and 15 hours of site-based follow-up training over 3 school years, and have at least 7 years of teaching experience at the school in the local district. Teachers who met the participant criteria allowed me to investigate their perceptions regarding possible shifts in instructional strategies to help address the instructional needs of ELLs.

Maximum variation is a purposeful sampling strategy in which the researcher samples cases or individuals who differ in terms of some characteristic (Creswell, 2012). In this study, I identified teachers who instruct ELLs in their mainstream classroom and then purposefully sampled those teachers instructing ELLs at different grade levels in elementary kindergarten through grade 5. This strategy was used to maximize representation of all teachers' perceptions at various grade levels.

According to the school directory located on the local district web site under study, 32 elementary teachers and 48 middle school teachers were identified as qualifying teachers. I sent by email an initial invitation to participate with a copy of the informed consent form to 80 qualifying teachers requesting their participation in the study. I waited 5 days before I sent a second followup email. Eleven teachers responded, nine from the elementary school and three from the middle school. Ten respondents were women, and one was a man. Of the nine from the elementary, five signed and return consent forms, two noted interest, but did not meet part of the criteria, and one did not sign and returned his or her consent form. Of the three from the middle school, two noted interest, but one

was not able to participate because of personal responsibilities and the other did not meet part of the criteria.

I used the school and staff directory for the purposeful selection of five participants from a pool of five teachers who were willing and ready to participate, returned signed consent forms, and met the participation criteria. These criteria were used to identify potential participants from among staff members who worked in the selected elementary and middle schools. Of the five participants, five were from the elementary school and none were from the middle school.

Creswell (2012) noted that the sample size of participants involved in a case study should range between four to five participants for a small pool of participants which enables more in-depth interviews. Moreover, using a large sample size of participants can be difficult and can result in superficial perspectives (Creswell, 2012). Interviewing these five participants was adequate to achieve saturation of experiences and perspectives regarding the study problem.

The research site was one elementary school. The elementary school site was selected because it is representative of Title I schools with large ELL populations.

Access to participants. I obtained necessary permissions from the local school district before the start of my study. Creswell (2014) said that researchers must get approval from individuals in authority to gain access to sites and study participants. I obtained consent to lead the examination from the Institutional Review Board (IRB), the district supervisor of program evaluation, and two school building principals (elementary and middle) who worked in the research site district (see Appendices D and E). I then

carefully reviewed and analyzed information pertaining to the study from local school district accountability office and websites. The school directory located on the local district web site was used to access all participants. After I had received IRB and local school district approval, participants received by email a copy of the informed consent form with the initial invitation to participate describing the study. To guard participants' identities, each person was assigned a pseudonym that replaced their names in the data collection.

Researcher-participant relationship. Creswell (2014) identified that a characteristic of qualitative research is for researchers to be involved with participants. I am currently employed as a Title I reading and reading recovery teacher at the elementary school selected as a research site. I had already established trusting professional relationships with the participants in the elementary school where the study was conducted. I have attended curriculum planning, provided instructional resources, coached teachers, and facilitated vertical meetings (with all grade level teachers in the building present) on reading. I have no supervisory role over the possible participants and have no influence over participants for the study. Seidman (2013) noted that a researcher who conducts an interview must ensure that his or her interest in the topic or subject is identified and examined so as to ensure that his or her interest is not inspired by anger, bias, and prejudice. However, as an educator who has had experiences with professional colleagues, I was aware of the personal biases that existed in this research study.

To reduce bias and loss of confidentiality, I did not reflect my personal beliefs with the ELPLP professional development. Throughout the research study, I maintained

an open mind and kept a reflexive journal to record my views regarding the topic of this study. Creswell (2012) noted that reflexivity is the process by which the researcher reflects and writes his or her own biases, values, and assumptions in the research. The information regarding the study and participants will be stored in password-protected, encrypted files for 5 years. Protecting the files ensured confidentiality, for the data were recorded in a manner that was not accessible to anyone other than the researcher. The participants were given a chance to make any inquiries before and after the interview. Allowing the participants to review and comment on the initial findings before completing the data analysis results strengthened the researcher's relationship with the participants, and increased the quality of the study because the participants came to trust the researcher (Taylor, Bogdan, & DeVault, 2016). After obtaining permission to begin the study, I emailed and arranged a convenient date and location to conduct the interview with the five participants who met the established criteria.

#### **Data Collection Methods**

#### **Interviews**

The research questions were addressed by conducting face-to-face interviews with the participants. A copy of the Interview Questions and Protocol can be found in Appendix B. In-depth semistructured interviews are one of the essential strategies used for information accumulation as a part of a qualitative study (Ritchie, Lewis, Nicholls, & Ormston, 2013). The interviews were a mixture of organized and open-ended inquiries to obtain beliefs and opinions of the participants. An advantage of administering interviews is that they provide vital information when the participant cannot be observed. A

restriction of interviewees is that they gave roundabout data that were separated through the perspectives of the interviewees (Creswell, 2014).

Some interview questions were created from two authors' studies because the topic and ELL population were similar (Al-Sharafi, 2015; Simmons-Deveaux, 2012). The other questions came from the uniqueness of ELL population and the problem in the local school district. In this study, I conducted face-to-face, semistructured, 45–60-minute-long interviews with every one of the five participants. The interviews with participants were held at the school of employment with one in the classroom; one in the reading room, and three in the researcher's room after the workday school hours when it was quiet and private, which eliminated distractions. A "Do Not Disturb "sign was posted on the door and the glass on the door was blocked out with paper. I used simple words that encouraged participants to answer freely and in a way that they did not agree or disagree. In alignment with the research problem, these interviews are designed to generate rich descriptions from participants about their experiences as they verbalize their perceptions regarding how they perceive the quality, the development, and the influence of the mandated, ELPLP professional development of compliance (Yin, 2013). The following are the procedures to guide and support the interviews:

I began to interview the elementary school teachers, who are responsible for instructing ELL students, either in their classroom or after the workday school hours. The materials used included a participant folder, clipboard, pen, digital recorder, a copy of the interview protocol, and interview script. The 45–60-minute interviews took place at

participants' school of employment with one in the classroom, one in the reading room, and three in the researcher's room, after the workday school hours.

### **Local District Data**

According to an accountability report from the local district under study, the ELL overall performance in reading has remained in the low 60th percentile for more than 4 years (2014–2015, 2015–2016, 2016–2017, and 2017–2018), as compared to non-ELLs. The percentile for ELLs in 2017 (62nd) was not significantly different from their past scores in 2016 (65th), 2015 (61st) and in 2014 (62nd). See Table 1.

Table 1

ELLs' Overall Performance in Reading

Performance	2014–2015	2015–2016	2016–2017	2017–2018
Reading percentile	62	61	65	62

The overall ELLs performance in writing remained in the high 40th percentile to low 50th percentile for more than 4 years (2014–2015, 2015–2016, 2016–2017, and 2017–2018, as compared to non-ELLs. The percentile for ELLs in 2017 (51st) was not significantly different from their scores in 2016 (49th), 2015 (48th) and in 2014 (51st). See Table 2.

Table 2

	School years					
Performance	2014–2015	2015–2016	2016–2017	2017–2018		
Writing percentile	51	49	48	51		

#### Role of the Researcher

As a researcher for this investigation, I was responsible for collecting and analyzing data, examining documents, and administering interviews at the selected school where the study was conducted. Again, I have a professional relationship with participants in this study, for I have been employed for more than a decade in the local school district, attended many reading meetings and professional developments that further enabled me to interact professionally with potential participants. Ritchie et al. (2013) reiterated that a participant is at ease, and a climate of trust is created, when good working relationships are achieved. To keep trusting relationships with potential participants, I made sure that my communication was nonjudgmental and did not trusting in any circumstances. Taylor et al. (2016) discussed that a part of a research process is to reassure participants that their confidentiality will not be violated, and that the participants will not be exposed to harm, or interrupted in their work activities. To guard participants' identification, each person was assigned a pseudonym that replaced her name in the data collection.

I made a sincere effort to pay attention because the conversation was taped, and I did not have to document every word. Taylor et al. (2016) reiterated that when the

interviewer pays attention, the interviewer communicates a genuine interest in what the participant says and knows; the interviewer is also focused on probing to gather rich, descriptive data. Being sensitive and able to adjust in the ways I handled myself throughout the interviews, including my words and gestures, was another part of my role. The participants knew me; therefore, they might have said what they thought I want to hear; if this occurred, it would be a form of bias. Lodico, Spaulding, & Voegtle (2010) noted that researchers who conduct a study must identify and address assumptions and bias. I told the participants to be faithful to their beliefs and give me honest responses.

## **Data Analysis**

Data analysis in a qualitative study is a technical process of inductive reasoning, thinking, and theorizing that enables researchers to analyze and code their data (Taylor et al., 2016). Moreover, during data analysis, a qualitative researcher might continually refine his or her investigation to gain a deeper understanding of the data. Data collection and analysis go together.

Three well-defined activities that involve data analysis are ongoing discovery to identify themes and concepts, coding and refining to understand the subject matter, and to examine the emerging analysis (Taylor et al., 2016). An analysis of the semistructured interview consisted of the following six steps (Creswell, 2009, 2012, 2014).

# **Step 1: Organize and Prepare the Data for Analysis**

A system of organization is vital in qualitative research because of the large amount of information and data gathered from a study (Creswell, 2012). I listened to recorded interviews of each participant and transcribed all of the words that the

interviewees and the interviewer used, including the interviewer comments to further contribute to the details of the interview. I recorded when the interviewee paused and every action during the interview. I hand-analyzed the data. Creswell (2012) noted that hand analysis might be preferred when analyzing a smaller database of less than 500 pages of transcripts. The analysis was organized and prepared into phrases and narrative text. Interview protocol notes, taken during interviews helped in the summarizing of responses that the participants gave. Each participant's interview summary was placed in a folder on my computer with an assigned letter and number. All hard copy interview protocols, transcriptions, and related documents for participants were stored in a secured file cabinet.

# **Step 2: Read Transcripts and Identify Themes**

I read through all of the interview transcripts and identified themes in the margin of all of the transcripts to help understand the overall meaning of the information. I color-coded texts into sections and divided the text into parts by cutting and pasting sentences onto cards to help locate text passages and to track files efficiently. Creswell (2012) stated that qualitative researchers write notes in the margins of transcripts to record general thoughts about the data at this stage.

# **Step 3: Begin a Detailed Analysis With a Coding Process**

The coding process is the segmenting and labeling of text to form broad themes and descriptions in the data (Creswell, 2012). For each interview transcriptions page, I wrote down codes on the right side and emerging themes on the left side and used two to three words for codes in participant's actual words; this process is called *in vivo coding* 

(Creswell, 2014). Next, I located key words to use as codes, themes, or ideas, and drew brackets around sentences and paragraphs that described a single idea; this process is called *text segmenting* (Creswell, 2014). Then, I made a list of all code words, reduced them to a small number of broad themes by combining similar codes and repetitive codes. I then used the list of codes to jot down more possible themes discovered in the transcript, and highlighted quotes to use in my final research. I used the following two coding phases below:

Phase 1 was open coding, which is the process used to form initial categories of information about the phenomenon being studied (Creswell, 2014). I assigned categories to all the data collected from interviews and looked for emerging patterns by comparing them to other bits of data. Next, I used color coding highlighters to label the themes that I found in words, sentences, and the interviews. I did a "second sweep" of the data to look for themes that I might have missed in the initial search (Farber, 2006). Then, I sorted the data into categories, using the themes and patterns to report findings. Using open coding allowed me to explore accurately the data and to provide an in-progress working list that allowed me to prepare new categories as more information arose from the participants.

Phase 2 was *axial coding*, which is to select one open coding category, then to place it in the center (where it becomes the central category) of a process that is being explored and to relate other categories to it (Creswell, 2014). I drew a diagram, called a *coding paradigm*, to describe the interconnecting and interrelationships of (a) factors that influence the central category, (b) strategies I took in response to the central category, (c) specific and general situational factors that influenced the strategies, and (d) outcomes

from using the strategies. Axial coding helped interconnect categories to identify concepts, cause-and-effect relationships, and sequences of events that improved ideas; to locate data; and to make findings stronger (Creswell, 2014; Taylor et al., 2016).

# Step 4: Use the Coding Process to Generate a Description of the Setting or People as Well as Categories or Themes for Analysis

Creswell (2012, 2014) explained that the description of qualitative research involves a detailed rendering of information about people, places, or events in a setting. I provided a summary of the setting to create a picture of the events by starting with the local school district and narrowing the data to the school and then to the classroom, and finally to the interview. This broad-to-narrow rich detail description made context understandable and brought reality to the setting. I made factual, interpretation-verbatim from all data sources and used parts of speech to bring action and liveliness in the setting. When reducing codes to at least seven major themes (that were analyzed in Step 3), I used the following four types of themes: (a) ordinary themes I expected to find, (b) unexpected themes that are unusual and not expected, (c) hard-to-classify themes that do not fit within one theme, and (d) major and minor that shows major and minor ideas in the data.

# Step 5: How the Description and Themes Will Be Represented in the Qualitative Narrative

Again, Step 3, Phase 2, I developed the coding paradigm, that represented the interconnecting and interrelationships from broad-to-narrow themes. I reported findings in a qualitative narrative discussion in which I summarized in detail the results from the

data analysis (Creswell, 2012, 2014). I incorporated the dialogue of the participants and their quotes from the interviews that showed the emotions, and then I identified the different perspectives of the participants and the interviews.

# Step 6: Make an Interpretation or Meaning of the Data

I made an analysis of the findings and formed larger meaning about the phenomenon from the personal reviews and past study comparison; this process is called *interpretation* in qualitative research (Creswell, 2012). I reviewed and summarized the major findings by providing findings for each research question. I used my judgment and insights to communicate the personal reviews and reflections on the larger meaning of all of the data. I also showed how the findings might support or differ from previous studies by comparing findings with views in the literature and personal views or ideas. I presented the limitations of the research study and recommendations for future research. I identified and discussed any problems, including data collection and sampling, and I answered the participants' questions that arose during the study.

#### **Evidence of Trustworthiness**

The trustworthiness criteria in this qualitative research study were established by ensuring that the findings have *credibility*, confirmability, and transferability (Lincoln & Guba, 1985; Lodico et al., 2010). An accurate representation of participants' perceptions of the setting and events in the research report is referred to as credibility Lodico et al. (2010). One strategy for ensuring the credibility for this study's findings is *member checks*, which I used in this study for the reviewing of the data. Lodico et al. (2010) defined member checks in which the summaries of the researcher's conclusions and

transcribed interviews are sent to participants for review. Participants in this study were given an opportunity to check the researcher's interpretation of preliminary analysis for the accuracy by email. Of the five participants who participated in the interview, four reviewed and returned their interview transcripts. Two of four participants did some grammatically changes, and one of them also wrote a response for a question that the researcher had missed asking. The remaining one participant indicated he or she trusted that the researcher accurately captured the information. Creswell and Miller (2000) stated that a universal consensus is that qualitative inquirers must prove that their studies are credible. The credibility strategy provided accurate representations of the interpretation of data and participants in the study. Moreover, Creswell and Miller (2000) indicated that credibility would add to qualitative research when participants have an opportunity to reply to discussions concerning data interpretations and the final narrative reports.

Confirmability in a research study means that the researcher's bias was excluded, and did not influence the research (Lincoln & Guba, 1985). A technique that I used in this study for establishing confirmability is *reflexive journaling* to remove researcher bias. Creswell (2012) explained that reflexivity is the process by which the researcher reflects and writes his or her own biases, values, and assumptions in the research. Throughout the research study, I kept a reflexive journal to record actively my views regarding the topic of this study, which allowed me to separate myself from the study to assess biases and assumptions on the data collection and analysis process.

Transferability is the amount of similarity between the research site and other sites as the reader assessed (Lodico et al., 2010). A common strategy that enabled

transferability of this study's findings is rich, thick description; which used in this study for the process to give descriptions of setting, participants, finding with the evidence presented from interviews in the form of quotes, this process is called thick description (Merriam, 2009). During the coding of the interview transcripts, I highlighted quotes to use in my final research and used broad-to-narrow, rich detail description to make context understandable and to bring reality to the setting. In addition, I made factual interpretation-verbatim from all of the data sources, and used parts of speech to convey action and liveliness in the setting.

### **Discrepant Cases**

Creswell (2012) stated that qualitative researchers present information that contradicts a general perspective of the theme. I maintained an unbiased perspective, should any contradictory perspectives arise, and worked diligently to find a solution to the difference in perspectives. Lodico et al. (2010) further confirmed that, when conflicting perspectives are found, researchers must reexamine other data sources to determine whether the differences can be resolved in some cases; if the difference cannot be resolved, the researcher might decide to present the different perspectives. This added to the credibility of the study, for I reported all conflicting perceptions accurately.

# **Data Analysis Results**

In extension to the following process that Walden University's IRB approved (10-22-18-0416114), this research for the project study was approved through the approval process of the local school district supervisor of program evaluation, and two school building principals (elementary and middle) of the research site district. The data

for this study were collected over a 6-week period during which I interviewed five teachers who were responsible for instructing ELL students in a mainstream classroom at an elementary school in the local district. I used an interview protocol for all five interviews and transcribed, analyzed, and coded for common themes. To maintain privacy and confidentiality, I kept data secured by password-protected, encrypted file storage. To protect the identification of all of the participants, I assigned to each of them a pseudonym to replace their names in the data collection. Codes were used to replace actual names, and contact information was stored and protected separately from the data. The data will be kept for a period of at least 5 years, as required by the university.

Responses from participants were divided into three areas during the coding process. For the first area, I looked at Interview Question 1 that provided participants the opportunity to share their points of view about the general information and academic success of ELLs whom they now instruct, or had instructed.

For the second area, Interview Questions 2–5 obtained the responses about the participants' views of their preparedness to meet the needs of ELLs before and after the ELPLP professional development or training. The responses addressed the needs for the teachers or educators, and informed the in-house professional development project. The responses also addressed Research Question 1: What are teachers' views of the influence of the mandated, ELPLP training on instructional services concerning ELLs in schools?

In the third area, I analyzed Interview Questions 6–12 that gathered the responses to participants' experiences in applying the ELPLP development training received, addressed the needs for the teachers or educators, and informed the in-house professional

development project. The third area also directed Research Question 2: What suggestions do teachers of ELL students have to improve professional development for the teaching of their students?

# Participant Demographic and Academic Success of English Language Learners Instructed

The five participants consisted of K–5 elementary school teachers and specialists. All of the participants were women and they had taught or still teach a variety of subjects, including math, science, and social history. Two participants were in a different teaching role at the time of the mandated ELPLP professional development and this interview.

At the start of the interview, the participants were asked to share academic success examples about ELLs whom they now teach or had instructed. Most of the participants revealed the ability to read as academic successes for ELLs. Participant 1 stated, "I remember letting the student make phone calls home when they learn to read, and they would be so excited." Participant 2 mentioned, "I have noticed that it seems like around fourth grade when the students seem to all of a sudden, make sense of reading." Regarding the students, another participant commented about "their ability to read on grade level."

Additionally, Participant 3, reflected that an academic success example was "that my students are able to walk away with a much larger vocabulary than they came to me with, they are able to take larger words and incorporate them not only into their speaking, but they can apply them to their other learning." Another participant noted, "I think their language development that shows in their writing and their reading progression on the

WIDA test that they do in the spring." Participant 3 cited another success example for ELLs as "the quality of conversation and the questions that they ask now . . . much more inquisitive . . . more engaged they are in conversation . . . using academic language . . . just talking." Another also noted, "I have taught them to be advocates for themselves to seek out what information they need and always to know that questioning is good."

The participant group was composed of the K–5 elementary school teachers and characterized a variety of disciplines. As mentioned previously, most of the participants said that reading achievement was an academic success example for their ELLs, followed by higher vocabulary, language development, quality of conversation, and advocating for self. All of the participants shared their one or several academic successes about ELLs in the elementary school. Moreover, each participant, when thinking of a success for how far ELLs have come to progress, noted the awareness of ELLs entering school not able to speak English and having to rely on their teachers. "So many of our kiddos come in and not speaking any English, and they rely on us for so much, and I'm just thinking about how far they've come."

# RQ1

*RQ1:* What are teachers' views of the influence of mandated ELPLP training on instructional services concerning ELLs in schools?

Participants answered questions about their perceptions of mandated ELPLP training on instructional services concerning ELLs in their school. Each participant was able to describe the influences, participation, and effectiveness that distinguished the ELPLP professional development and training in support to instruct ELLs.

They recognized their self-efficacy in the participation before and after the ELPLP professional development and training as preparedness. One participant noted that she felt prepared to meet the instructional needs of ELLs before the mandated ELPLP professional development in part because of many years teaching ELLs and having educational certification and endorsements, she said, "I am certified for that full range, so before the program went into effect with these courses, . . . . So, I feel that I was well prepared . . . . I've been teaching for ten years in." Also, another participant mentioned, being better prepared than other colleagues because of experience working with lower-level students.

Another participant did not feel prepared to have an ELL student, who did not speak English in the classroom, but felt better prepared than other colleagues: "I felt that I was probably better prepared than some of my colleagues . . . because of working with the lower-level student. . . . but having a child . . . in your class that doesn't speak any English, no. I was not prepared." Another participant explained that she did not feel prepared to meet the instructional needs of ELLs before the mandated ELPLP professional development: "I wasn't, . . . just kind of word of mouth working in Teams in the school . . . but . . . no, . . . formal or . . . professional development or training."

The participants described effectiveness of the ELPLP professional development to support them in teaching ELLs. The participants said that they received and learned information regarding ELLs and strategies to use when instructing ELL students: "I got, gained . . . a better understanding of their development . . . so many years to access academic language." Another participant said noted "strategies to use . . . best practice of

things to look for and do in the classroom." Another participant noted "accommodations and kind of learning how the ELLs think compared to the English speakers."

Another participant in the study felt that, although she had not increased her level of knowledge after the ELPLP professional development, it served as a refresher. They were enabled to support teachers before the course came out. "I don't feel that overall, I walked away . . . with an increased level of knowledge . . . the positive thing . . . it helped me to be able to help other teachers who had a lot of questions that were unanswered." Another participant felt that he or she had learned more after completing another professional development versus the ELPLP to bring to ELLs in the classroom. "I had no idea . . . what I learned from that to be able to take that back to my ESOL kids . . . doing the 'Can Do' . . . I learned more about how to help students with another . . . training." Additionally, a participant voiced her frustration regarding the amount of emphasis that is placed on ELLs:

I don't know why we are technically, segregating the ELLs? Why are we treating them differently? Are we putting them and clumping them in a group? Why are we saying you have to do this for these kids? We have already gone down that road in the 60s/80s; it doesn't work. Why are we putting them and clumping them in a group? Why are we saying you have to do this for these kids? Little Johnny next door might benefit from it too because maybe his dad is in jail, . . . We are supposed to close the gap, but we are putting all our focus on the ESOL kids; well, there are other children in our classrooms. It is very frustrating.

Moreover, one participant felt comfortable commenting about competing theories of instructing ELLs such as using an English versus a Spanish learning environment:

In talking to people like an ESOL teacher, it is very interesting hearing other how other states handle it. In Texas, the children are immersed in a Spanish environment letting them speak Spanish and learning in Spanish while they are teaching them English. Doesn't that make so much more sense? We are taking these kids now, even current day and plopping them in a classroom where all they're hearing is womp, womp, womp and unless they are lucky enough to have a teacher that speaks Spanish. But not even all of our ESOL teachers speak Spanish and it's almost like you're not supposed to teach them in Spanish, you know, having their peers translate. So that type of thinking makes more sense to me and then the children are comfortable, and they can speak with their peers but, then, they are doing parallel teaching.

Although the participants were able to describe their views and influences, self-efficacy, effectiveness, and participation of the ELPLP professional development training that showed preparedness to meet the instructional needs of ELLs, one participant stated that the different strategies learned to teach ELLs were effective, but they were sometimes redundant and repetitive and didn't expand thinking time,

I think some of it was effective as far as just learning different strategies to try with them. I do think sometimes it gets redundant because kind of be kind of beating a dead horse, like the same thing over and over and over. It doesn't really expand your thinking when it's that repetitive.

Another participant commented on the uncertainty of acknowledgment of learned strategies either after completing the professional development training or the excited conversations with peers about the strategies, followed by independent book work on the same:

I don't necessarily know if I left those PDs thinking to myself, okay, I have all these brand-new strategies. I don't know if that's a credit for it or if it's just, again, the conversations that we have with each other and then the books that we've read in the skills of each on our own. And not saying that those PDs were ineffective. I just don't know if those were any of the ones that I particularly was like, oh my gosh, that was it. And I left with that light bulb moment.

Participants recognized their views and influences, participation, and the effectiveness of ELPLP professional development and training in support to instruct ELLs in the themes of preparedness, instruction, and professional development and training.

These findings of the perceptions of teachers are compatible with some of the literature on English learner professional development and training to support teachers and educators who instruct of ELLs provide more than instructional strategies and content knowledge. Factors such as teachers' views and beliefs of the effectiveness of English learner professional development contribute to their awareness regarding the preparedness to meet the instructional needs of their ELLs (Hiatt & Fairbairn, 2018). In this study, some participants likewise reported not feeling adequately prepared to meet the instructional needs of English learners before an ELPLP professional development. Vansant-Webb and Polychronis (2016) noted colleague and team support had an impact

on instructional decisions. The participants in this study similarly identified colleague and team support, and productive conversations with colleagues, as providing the support needed for instructing ELLs.

The authors in the literature suggested that the discussion by education policymakers on teaching ELLs in English versus teaching them in a bilingual setting provides no useful guidance for educators (Umansky, Valentino, & Reardon, 2016). It is worth noting that the participants whom I interviewed for this study also had debatable thoughts regarding the learning environment that is most effective for instructing ELLs.

One author suggested that professional development offerings increase teachers' knowledge and skills so that they can learn many instructional strategies to meet their students' educational needs (López, 2018). The literature was constant with the perceptions of the teachers in this research on the English learner professional development regarding its influence on self-efficacy, and its effectiveness for preparedness and instruction to meet the instructional needs of ELLs.

### RQ2

All responses of the elementary school participants to interview questions 6–12 were analyzed to address and to inform the in-house professional development project, and RQ2. The themes of the responses of what suggestions on improving professional development for teachers instructing ELLs were the same as mentioned previously: preparedness and instruction with the addition of professional development and training.

The participants shared different perspective, for some felt that the ELPLP professional development was vital in helping them to provide adequate and appropriate

ELL services in the school. Most of the participants appreciated being prepared with the knowledge to be able to talk about ways to meet the needs of ELLs, for the school was primarily populated with ELL students. One participant commented,

I would say that the training was vital, it was absolutely timely, our county had been needing it because there was just so much information that was missing for general ed teachers and for special ed teachers. It wasn't for lack of interest, but it was very timely, so I think when we learned that the ELPLP professional development was going to take place and start off, I was celebrating. It was a celebration for me a personal celebration because it was so needed. So, I think it was absolutely a positive thing.

Another participant stated, "So, I think that type of professional development I think would be very vital for our students or for our teachers to work with our students here." Another participant reiterated, "Do think it was extremely vital, especially in a school like ours." However, one participant felt that the ELPLP professional development was not adequate and timely:

I don't think it was really that adequate. Just by the time we did that, we'd been teaching ELL students for years. So, you know, by the time you've done that, you've got the experience and trial and error, you know, what works for others and trying it out.

And the other participant didn't feel that the training was essential because, despite the valuable time spent in the training, he or she hadn't learned any hands-on things to take back to the classroom: "The ELPLP trainings were not that vital . . . all the

valuable time spent in trainings for time that I wasn't able to learn anything new and hands-on that I could take right back to my classroom." Although some participants were appreciative of having the ELPLP professional development, they also mentioned some challenging factors that limited their participation during the professional development, including time constraints, cramming of the professional development courses, professional development availability and offerings scheduling, locations, and communication barrier that existed among parents and teachers. One participant commented, "I think challenges have been because of sometimes just be the time and the course offerings and availability and scheduling are huge." Another participant remarked,

I think the challenges that I have come across is communication. Communication is so important from home to school. When you have to run around and find someone who speaks Spanish or get things translated; and you can't just pick up the phone and call a parent good or bad, I think the fact that the communication is difficulty with the parents is what is the biggest challenge of today.

However, notwithstanding the challenges, some participants expressed a desire to participate in future English learner professional development training only if they would be mandated to do it, if it were of interest to them, if it were done in-house at the school, if they had more course choices, if it were to have a positive impact on the current position or need and level of knowledge. As one participant stated, "I definitely think so. Again, I would love it if they can be some in-house ones."

I think . . . our County knows that we need to continue if we're going to offer our absolute best to our students in regard to their learning, as well as offering ourselves as teachers the best to grow in our professions.

Although it was apparent that participants obtained instructional strategies and best practices from the ELPLP professional development, there is still much work ahead, to build teachers knowledge on Instruction: coteaching and co-planning with ESOL teachers that would be beneficial in creating meaningful instructional lesson planning and decisions essential for the academic success of students.

The participants described how the effectiveness of the required ELPLP professional development helped them to address the needs of teachers who instruct ELLs and to improve the structure regularly to meet new teachers and seasoned teachers, and to have in-depth evaluations,

The ELPLP professional development needs to be examined and structured continuously to make certain that it is meeting the needs of new teachers, as well as seasoned veteran teachers. There also needs to be more in-depth follow through an evaluation done with teachers (in addition to the standard online quick evaluations) to see how these classes are benefitting them as well as their students. These deeper evaluations would provide more accurate feedback that could guide smarter decisions of what to provide going forward.

Another participant suggested that the professional development (a) should be hands-on, (b) should use authentic training videos that relate to real life offer necessary training, (c) should be online courses that one can complete on at one's own pace, and (d) should

have a plan and guidance document for teachers. "So, putting them on a plan, a guidance document or being a little bit more specific rather than just be like, hey, take these classes and make sure I get them done."

Some authors suggested time constraints, challenges, competency, and preparedness as factors that play a significant role in teacher preparedness to teach ELLs (Santibañez & Gándara, 2018). Similarly, in this study, the participants commented on the time constraints in getting everything done and having to schedule professional development classes, and work and personal schedules while working. Teachers' perceptive on effective professional development in the literature demonstrated that they should have a say in the process regarding relevance to their day-to-day needs and choice of topics (Rizzuto, 2017). The participants who I interviewed for the study stated that they would only participate in future professional development if it were of interest to them or would have a positive impact on the current position and need, and if it were to have a level of knowledge and variety in course choices.

It was noteworthy that all of the participants commented on participating in more English learner professional development training, even the participants who felt that the mandated ELPLP professional development was not very helpful to them and prepared before the professional development in proving adequate and appropriate ELL services in the school. This statement is contradictory to the authors' statements in the literature that teachers who feel their professional development prepared them better for the challenges of educating ELLs are less likely than those who think it prepared them less well, to

report needing more English-learner-focused professional development (Santibañez & Gándara, 2018).

Effectiveness of professional development cited in the literature is related to real-world contexts (Guskey, 2003). In this study, the participant suggested improvement of the English learner professional development must be authentic and relevant to real-life scenarios. Some studies on professional development in the literature have demonstrated a substantial effect on teacher learning, and hence, student achievement (Rizzuto, 2017). Likewise, in this study, the ELPLP professional development was intended to help participants address the instructional needs of ELLs. Some participants reportedly gained knowledge, skills, best practices, and strategies from the professional development and shared academic success examples about their ELL students. The inability to communicate effectively with parents was cited a factor in the literature as a major communication challenge for elementary school teachers of ELLs (Santibañez & Gándara, 2018). A participant in this study stated that the biggest challenge was the communication barrier that existed among parents and teachers

Professional development and training were the other themes identified from the interviews of this study. After conducting the face-to-face interviews, the data was examined following a thorough process of analyzing and coding the responses. There were three themes that emerged from the analysis of the interview about the EL PLP professional development from teachers instructing ELLs. The themes were preparedness, instruction, and professional development and training.

Theme 1: Preparedness. The participants responded to the following questions: "What academic success examples can you share about your ELL students?" "How many times have you participated in ELPLP professional development training?" "How were you prepared to meet the Instructional needs of your ELLs before the ELPLP professional development training?" "How prepared are you to meet the Instructional needs of your ELLs after the ELPLP professional development training?"

All of the participants spoke of their preparedness before and after the mandatory ELPLP professional development training in support to instruct ELLs. Some words and phrases affiliated with the theme of preparedness were (a) teacher, colleague, or team support; (b) self-efficacy; (c) confident; (d) cultural. The theme of preparedness can be linked to the conceptual framework theory of self-efficacy. Bandura (1997) indicated that self-efficacy is a mostly cognitive process in which somebody produces beliefs about how their persistence, response to potential failure, and coping strategies affect their performance on a specific tasks. In this study, participants who did not feel prepared before the ELPLP professional development or training, and even those who felt prepared, were comfortable in their ability to reach the academic needs of ELLs.

Three of the five participants felt they were not adequately prepared before the mandatory ELPLP professional development training to meet the instructional needs of their ELLs. However, they received support from their colleagues that helped them to instruct ELLs. One participant stated,

I didn't feel prepared when I had my ELL students in my classroom, because I was, I did have them prior to the training, mandated training. However, I had

really great ESOL teachers in my building. And so, they supported me a lot with understanding.

One of the five participants prepared self to meet the instructional need of ELLs by doing background research of ELL students. This participant stated,

Get any information about your students before you had them. And . . . seeing, looking at what you're working with here, like how many of your kiddos are coming in as an ESOL level 1? How many are newcomers? How many don't have any English at all? Knowing what language is spoken in the home. So, I think some of that you kind of prepare yourself, you do your background research on that one before you have any official training to know how to instruct them just so you kind of know where they are.

The participant also noted that the support from colleagues and school culture regarding the consistent conversations about instructing ELLs added to her self-preparedness to teach ELLs. Moreover, this participant mentioned resource books as a mean on how they gain information on how to meet the needs of ELLs.

Although one participant felt well prepared and confident to instruct ELLs before and after the mandatory ELPLP professional development training because of her certification and experience with ELL students and viewed the professional development as introductory and a refresher and not suitable for some teachers, she was enabled to help other colleagues in need of support to teach ELLs. The participant reiterated,

Again, I think it served more as a refresher, and I think the positive thing about taking part in the courses was that it helped me to be able to help other teachers who had a lot of questions that were unanswered before the course rolled out.

Another participant discussed self-efficacy in her ability to instruct ELLs by preparing herself:

So, . . . you kind of prepare yourself, . . . do your background research." Another participant shared that some colleagues would find it difficult to apply strategies and knowledge learned after taking the ELPLP professional development if they weren't positive and enthused about all the changes, and working with colleagues that had the same enthusiasm, for she "heard from other colleagues, . . . some teachers after taking the courses, were more proactive than others . . . many teachers were very positive . . . but if they weren't matched up with teams or individual teachers . . . who had the same enthusiasm . . . it would be difficulty . . . to put some of their strategies and knowledge forward in the classroom.

In addition, colleagues, team support, and conversations were essential aspects of the implementation of ELPLP professional development training for participants who instruct ELLs. The notion of having colleagues collaborating and sharing ideas and queries was shown to be helpful as participants implemented new strategies, for a participant who did not feel prepared to meet the instructional needs of ELLs before the ELPLP professional development noted that she got support from colleagues to include ESOL teachers in their schools. One participant stated, "I had great ESOL teachers . . . they supported me a lot with understanding."

Preparedness prior to teaching ELLs was found to be an essential aspect of the perception of participants as all of them reported. Preparedness necessitates ongoing English learner professional development and collaborative discussions with colleagues about instructional decisions, having support from ESOL teachers, self-efficacy, and confidence in own ability to teach ELLs.

Theme 2: Instruction. A second theme that appeared from the data analysis was instruction with the following ideas linked to the theme: (a) language/taking, (b) communication, (c) strategies and best practices, (c) cultural experiences and mindsets, (d) coteaching, and (e) learning ability and achievement. The theme of instruction can be explicitly connected to Teaching English to speakers of other languages (TESOL) P–12 professional teaching standards, one of five overarching domains which are English-learner-focused data planning and implementation of instruction while using research-based English learner strategies (Hiatt & Fairbairn, 2018). It was a positive aspect of the ELPLP professional development, for it started the dialogue on coteaching. One participant commented,

It created questioning of instruction, and what it should look like and how it should be done, and I think one of the most positive things is that it was the impetus for coteaching. So, our county has always talked about coteaching and collaboration and moving in that direction. But I think, I won't say I think, I know that when this professional development came to us and was activated, that's what made the difference to have true coteaching start because there was no way to

satisfy the requirements of what the Ell students were supposed to receive, as far as instruction without that information.

Another participant mentioned, "I have had some very good successes . . . coteaching with ESOL teachers. Being able to plan with and teach with ESOL teachers helped me."

However, regarding participants' instructional practices and knowledge of coteaching after participating in the professional development, as another participant stated,

And maybe some professional development on not only the strategies for what to do but in how to most effectively coteach and coplan because I think there's a lot on strategies to do in the classroom, but no one talks about that behind the scenes stuff that's so important for when you're actually in the classroom. And I feel like that would be interesting to me to just talk about the different models and the way that could look like in the classroom and the way to set that up with your co[teacher and a way to organize that because there's so much that goes into it. You don't talk about that much, and that's a big piece of it.

Instruction could also be linked to the conceptual framework theory of self-efficacy. The participants received instructional skills and best practices and strategies from the ELPLP professional development to help them support instructional needs of ELLs; therefore, the participants in this study showed a sense of conviction in their belief that the strategies and best practices are useful for all students and not only for ELLs. "Whenever an ESOL teacher speaks up . . . that a certain strategy would be good for our ELL student . . . I'm actually thinking . . . it would be good for ANY student. Another

participant commented, "There are no specific strategies that are ELL-specific, that is, that will make things happen." Another participant remarked,

I think it was very important that everyone is knowledgeable about these students that you're working with and that there are strategies that are proven to be effective. And because of that, you should use them. And just the fact that we had these opportunities and these strategies were presented to us, and again, the books were given to us, and we've had the opportunity to meet and talk with our ESOL teachers.

Communication barriers posed a challenge between parents and teachers. This challenge, if not addressed now, will have lasting consequences to the ELL population that will decrease instead of increase achievement of ELLs and expand instead of closing the achievement gap with ELLs and non-ELLs. A participant stated concerns about whether parents are making an effort to learn English to be able to communicate with school and teacher and to understand. As a participant stated,

Today, it's so different that the parents only speak Spanish; the majority of them do not speak English at all. The parents that I interact with, they don't speak English and they don't seem to have any intention to speak English and they will flat out say I don't know how to work with my child, or I can't work with my child. . . . I specifically asked, 'Is there anyone at home that can help your child?' and they said 'No.' So, to me, it's just something that I've noticed personally. They just flat out say 'No, I can't help,' and that should be a concern. Especially

since we have PEP classes and we offer that to them for free. . . . Parents are openly admitting that they can't help their children at home.

Instruction is one of the five TESOL P–12 Professional Teaching Standards in the domains that participants identified with language and taking, communication, strategies and best practices, cultural experiences and mindsets, coteaching, and learning ability and achievement as necessary for teacher instructional practices and meaningful for the student achievement.

Theme 3: Professional Development and Training. The third and final theme was professional development and training. Words and phrases connected with the theme of English learner professional development were (a) authentic and real-world (b) structure, (c) in-depth/deeper evaluation, (d) online own pace, (e) coteaching and coplanning in-house professional development. Professional development and training could be linked to the conceptual framework theory which noted that effective professional development goal to improve student learning outcomes (Guskey, 2003). Rizzuto (2017) further stated that development should demonstrate a substantial effect on teacher learning, and hence, student achievement. According to most of the participants, the English learner professional development, and training was necessary to help the teachers instruct ELLs. All of the participants expressed that they wanted to engage in continuous professional development to increase their teaching practice. One participant stated,

I definitely think that I will because, like I said, we had the pleasure of working with so many students who come from so many different backgrounds and just

being able to know the most current and up to date best practice, the most effective methods, the most effective strategies. You kind of can only do that from continuing to be a learner yourself. And if that means taking more professional development, training them, I think that everybody, to try.

Moreover, another participant felt comfortable to reflect and evaluate on an aspect of English learner professional development that required continuous growth, and that would improve teaching,

I think there are things that are hard. For example, you know, co-planning coteaching, that's hard sometimes . . . Because they are new, there are so many different models that you're trying to figure out, and then you're trying to . . . coteaching on itself as a thing and then co-planning, I mean all of that. I don't; again, . . . I think those are just; those are bigger hurdles to get through, . . . To try to figure it out.

It is imperative that this professional development be differentiated and significant in meeting the professional needs of all of the teachers. Another participant reported,

But what I found now is that I've taken several courses that were of specific interest to me and the remaining courses that are being offered now, like I mentioned, the number, of course, has declined. The courses that are being offered now are all very basic very introductory and, honestly, they just don't match my level of knowledge. It would be kind of a waste of time to go and sit through it, so I'm hoping that some others . . . will come out. And I noticed

something, I don't know if it's new, but with the courses, I've noticed now that they are listing them as introductory or you know advanced, and that I think that's a helpful thing. Because sometimes going by just the titles of the courses themselves, it's not possible to know what matches your level of knowledge, or expertise. I do hope that the choices might grow.

I inferred that a more English-learner-focused professional development would be beneficial because it would build upon and strengthen teaching practices because, when teachers acknowledge a lack of knowledge and skills, administrators and or school leaders must provide the specified professional development for them to obtain the required instructional strategies that will in-turn support the academic needs of their students.

## **Conclusion**

The purpose of this qualitative bounded case study was to explore and investigate teachers' perceptions of the mandated ELPLP professional development to help address the instructional needs of ELLs. I conducted face-to-face interviews with elementary school teachers to gather data to answer research questions. I obtained a deep understanding of teachers' perceptions of the mandated ELPLP professional development to address the instructional needs of ELLs. The elementary school with a large number of ELL students was the site for this research study. There were five participants in this doctoral project study who were responsible for instructing ELL students in mainstream classrooms.

After analyzing the data, the results of the doctoral project study guided me to develop a 3-day, in-house, professional development workshop that was focused-on coteaching and co-planning for all educators responsible for working with ELLs. In the informational data that I collected through interviews, some of the teachers stated a desire to participate in future English learner professional development to keep abreast of the current effective practices and research-based methods that are best-suited to inform instructional decisions regarding the ELLs they service, In addition, one participant appeared to be consistent in her descriptions of the sort of professional development that would help to strengthen effectiveness and skill practice in working with ELLs: focused professional development on coteaching and co-planning.

Additionally, some of the participants had not received any English learner professional development before the district mandate, even though it influenced the way that they perceived their preparedness to meet the instructional needs of ELL students in the classroom. Furthermore, one participant viewed ELPLP professional development as inadequate in providing new learning and hands-on practices that she could take back to her classroom. Another participant noted the need to improve the ELPLP professional development by examining it regularly to ensure that it is meeting the needs of all of the teachers and to have more in-depth training on the evaluation to see what its impact is on the teacher and their students' learning. Moreover, the participants expressed a need to have future professional development conducted conveniently in-house at the school location where they work and for it to be a topic of interest to their professional

knowledge and skills. One participant also noted that poor communication among teachers and parents was a challenge in working with ELLs

The doctoral project study can affect positive social change because teachers will not only be adequately prepared to work with ELLs, they will also be equipped with instructional strategies, including coteaching and co-planning models that are best-suited to guide instruction concerning ELLs, thus, increasing achievement among ELL students.

In Section 3, I have provided the purpose and benefits of the Professional Development Workshop Project, the details for which are presented in Appendix A. Section 4 includes my reflections and conclusions as the researcher and creator of the project.

## Section 3: Professional Development Workshop Project

#### Introduction

The purpose of the doctoral study was to explore and investigate teachers' perceptions of mandated ELPLP professional development to help address the instructional needs of ELLs. In this qualitative case study, I collected data from one-on-one interviews. Five participants who were responsible for instructing ELL students participated in the study.

Some of the findings suggest that an in-house professional development program on coteaching and co-planning could make a difference for teachers who teach ELLs so that they could increase their knowledge and skills practice in instruction. Therefore, I developed a 3-day in-house professional development workshop for all educators responsible for working with ELLs to meet the needs that participants expressed in their interviews.

According to Guskey (2003), professional development should be based on the best possible research data. In this study, I found that participants indicated factors such as structure, time, in-depth and deeper evaluation, online by ones' own pace, workshop courses availability and offerings, scheduling, locations, and communication are necessary for effective ongoing professional development.

#### Rationale

Given that the number of emerging bilingual children has risen to roughly 12 million in 2016, an increase of 1.2 million over 10 years (Mitchell, 2018), in diverse school districts across the United States, educators require professional development that

will facilitate the academic achievement of all students. Some results of my research support evidence in the literature that some teachers are not prepared to meet the instructional needs of ELLs. In addition, focused professional development to further strengthen teachers' professional knowledge and skill practice is necessary. A critical reported issue for teachers is that they need to participate in focused professional development because they do not feel prepared to meet the academic needs of the ELs placed in their classrooms (Hiatt & Fairbairn, 2018). Some of the participants in my study indicated that they were not prepared to meet the instructional needs of ELLs before the ELPLP professional development occurred, colleague discussions would be beneficial to them in terms of professional development, they desired future professional development that would be aligned with their professional interests and conducted in-house, and they desired professional development that would be focused on coteaching and co-planning. I concluded from participants' answers and literature that teachers would benefit from a focused in-house professional development event on coteaching and co-planning. The 3day professional development program provides teachers with opportunities to dialogue with colleagues and practice instructional skills to prepare them to address better the academic needs of ELLs.

For ELLs to be taught effectively, time must be given for EL professional development that allows teachers the possibility to collaborate and share ideas with colleagues regarding instructional decisions. From this professional development, teachers develop a sense of shared responsibility and are given support to address the needs of their ELLs. Providing ongoing professional development opportunities for

teachers who instruct ELLs is of great importance for both teachers and student learners because teachers require skill practice, research-based information, and strategies to master their professional skills and teach ELLs.

#### **Review of the Literature**

For this literature review, search terms and phrases used were: coteaching, coplanning, English learner-focused professional development, English learner professional development, improving English learner-focused professional development, English learner teacher preparedness, ELLs achievement gap, non-ELL peers, adult learning theory, and TESOL P–12 professional teaching standards. The search was completed using educational databases from the Walden University Library as well as local web sites. This search provided scholarly information that promoted the appropriateness of English learner-focused professional development for this study's project, professional development workshop sessions, and professional development to increase teachers' knowledge and skills.

## **Conceptual Framework**

After examining teachers' perceptions of ELPLP professional development, I began searching literature for learning theories to increase the effectiveness of adult learners and educators. Some participants in this study expressed a desire to participate in future EL professional development training only if it would have a positive impact. Participants were aware of and understood their professional growth areas; therefore, the andragogy-adult conceptual framework was appropriate to apply in this project.

Furthermore, adult readiness to learn and cope effectively with real life situations is a core principle of the adult learning theory (Knowles, Holton, & Swanson, 2005). The current real-life situation here is that the ELL population continues to be rising in schools. Teachers must be willing and ready to attend professional development programs that would give them the knowledge and skills to meet the academic needs of ELLs. Knowles et al. (2005) said that adult learners want to have control over their learning process, which increases their learning in adult education. Some participants in this study did not feel ELPLP professional development was timely and taught them anything that they could have taken back to the classroom. Gaining input and understanding the professional needs of teachers will help professional development development that will increases the knowledge and skills of teachers who instruct ELLs.

Some of the data that I collected for this doctoral study revealed that teachers wanted to participate in future professional development that would be aligned with their professional needs and conducted conveniently in the school location where they work. Therefore, I created a professional development event that would provide them with coteaching and co-planning instructional strategies that they need to support the academic needs of ELLs. The project was developed from the findings in Section 2. The adult learning theory was appropriate in guiding the development of the project. An effective professional development can benefit both teachers and students. As teachers increase their professional knowledge and skills, they can apply learned instructional strategies to

their teaching of ELLs. Thus, they can become a master of the craft of education as they strive to meet the academic needs of their students.

Providing professional development to support teachers of ELLs promotes the integration of instructional strategies such as coteaching and co-planning that enhance teachers' knowledge and skill practice, thereby, enabling them to meet the academic needs of ELLs that will also help close the academic achievement gap between ELLs and their non-ELL peers.

## **Professional Development**

The themes named as essential are the result of interviews conducted in this study in which preparedness, instruction, professional development, and a desire to attend professional development were aligned to professional need. Moreover, the participants indicated a need for more information about instructional strategies on coteaching and coplanning. These aspects and instructional strategies are demonstrated in the professional development to enhance the knowledge and skills of teachers who instruct ELLs, which is the design for this project. With the rise of English learners in our schools, the support or lack of support that teachers of English learners receive will play a role in the outcomes for their learning, for the push is for teachers to teach high-level content to all students, including all levels of English learners, which creates a challenging instructional environment for all teachers (Russell, 2015).

Professional development opportunities for teachers and educators of ELLs is of utmost importance, for they are required to instruct the Nation's most rapidly growing population; however, that instruction is currently lagging academically behind their non-

ELL school peers. The educators' and teachers' willingness for continued professional growth demonstrates their readiness to learn what is needed to know and to carry out their professional duty, instructing ELLs effectively. Therefore, practical professional development training on teachers' specific needs and with current research-based instructional strategies will increase their knowledge and skill practice, equipping them to fulfill the academic needs of ELLs in public schools.

For many decades, teachers' professional growth of knowledge and skills has been the topic of policy, research, and even philosophy. Thus, the measuring and comparing of teachers, and the designing of techniques to improve the teaching profession through professional development, contribute evidence that shows that good teachers can be made and can significantly improve their instruction (Téllez & Mosqueda, 2015). Babinski, Amendum, Knotek, Sánchez, and Malone (2018) examined the impact of a teacher professional development program on teaching practices and the language and literacy skills of young English learners. They found a positive effect of the professional development program on teachers' use of specific instructional strategies for English learners. In addition, teachers' professional development was found to have a positive impact on students' learning outcomes. This information provides support for the development of this project than was conducted over 6 months on coteaching and coplanning instructional strategies to increase the knowledge and skills of the teachers of ELLs. The project was predicted to have a positive impact on the learning of both teachers and students (Babinski et al., 2018).

Mohan, Lingam, and Chand (2017) found that professional development sessions increase teachers' knowledge and skills, which contributes towards better student learning. One deciding factor of an effective professional development is its positive impact on student learning. Mohan et al. (2017) concluded that, from the teachers' perceptions, essential factors to consider when planning a professional development for schools is to include relevance to teachers' needs and the context. This informs the duration of the professional development project over the 6 months and the application of instructional strategies and coteaching and co-planning models in alignment with the teachers' professional needs and interest that were built into the project (Mohan et al., 2017).

Darling-Hammond, Hyler, and Gardiner (2017) identified distinct practices in professional development models that were associated with gains in student learning. These types of professional development frequently provide; built-in time for teachers to think about, receive input on, and make changes to their practice by giving intentional time for feedback and reflection (Darling-Hammond et al., 2017). They describe feedback and reflection as the practices that are learned, seen, and modeled during professional development and that help teachers move mindfully toward becoming experts in their professional practice (Darling-Hammond et al., 2017). This description is compatible with the plan of the professional development project created. The distinct practices indicated for this type of professional development have a positive impact on teachers and on student learning experiences (Darling-Hammond et al., 2017). This description is important for the project because the instructional strategies, coteaching,

and co-planning that increase teachers' knowledge and skills were practiced in the workshop (Darling-Hammond et al., 2017).

Avidov-Ungar (2016) studied teachers' thoughts on their professional development, and found that teachers vary from one another in their motivation for professional development, which can either be intrinsic or extrinsic. Moreover, the growth that teachers strive for can be lateral (i.e., inside the domain of education) or vertical (i.e., to obtain leadership positions). The two proportions produce a typology of four models of development. The typology increases teachers' knowledge of their professional development and motivational aspects, which makes them grow sharply. Avidov-Ungar (2016) suggested that school leaders could benefit from this typology to more readily comprehend the inspirations and aspirations of staff by using meetings or questionnaires. That suggestion coordinates the professional development procedure to the pattern that portrays staff at the school. In addition, facilitators and developers of professional development could benefit from the typology model that implements a collection of methodologies in their training, considering the learners' motivations and aspirations.

Teachers can benefit from professional development for teaching ELLs effectively, for it plays a crucial role in teachers' knowledge. Therefore, professional developments must be aligned with teachers' professional interest. Franco-Fuenmayor et al. (2015) examined teachers' knowledge of instructional practices for ELL bilingual programs. They explored research-based instructional strategies and knowledge that was related to second-language development among bilingual and ESL teachers. In one of

their findings, Franco-Fuenmayor et al. reported that bilingual and ESL teachers are not being provided with information about research on bilingual education. In addition, regarding best practices for working with culturally and linguistically diverse students, Franco-Fuenmayor et al. recommended professional development planner gain input from teachers about their professional learning needs. Learning more about teachers' knowledge might help school districts plan professional development that will provide teachers with the resources that they need to deliver more effective instruction for ELLs. When general professional development tasks are infused with knowledge and skills that are linked to the instruction of ELLs, then all of the teachers can best meet the academic ELLs (Franco-Fuenmayor et al., 2015).

Franco-Fuenmayor et al.'s (2015) was essential because it underscored the work of modern researchers who indicated that professional development for teachers transpires during their profession across a lengthy time. In addition, it demands situations that match their world views. This concept is consistent with the intent of this professional development project because it is aligned with a core principle of the adult learning theory conceptual framework that is appropriate for the project. Finally, Franco-Fuenmayor et al. (2015) concluded that educators could distinguish, within a thoughtful process, their decisions and examples in the standing of the typology. Then, they decide whether their current occupation is relevant or whether they should seek an alternate professional development design to satisfy their profession objectives (Avidov-Ungar, 2016).

Brown and Aydeniz (2017) reported on a professional development program that was created to increase teachers' pedagogical knowledge and skills in teaching with informational texts for ELLs that were aligned to the Common Core State Standards. The year-long reflections from teachers demonstrated the value of creating their pedagogical knowledge by thinking and making judgement about classroom learning applications In addition, teachers' discussions were vital in learning to acquire a second language to understand the ELLs' struggles as learners and the effect of English proficiency on informational text comprehension in science. The results showed that teachers increased their understanding of their role as teachers in helping ELLs to access informational texts. A year later, follow-up interviews disclosed that teachers developed and sustained current instructional practices and supported their colleagues to adopt the recently acquired instructional strategies (Brown & Aydeniz, 2017). This information is pivotal and supports the need for reflection and collegial discussions among the teachers in this professional development project over the 6 months of the school year. Thus, it enabled them to reflect on the successes gained from the application of the coteaching and coplanning instructional strategies that they learned.

David (2018) developed a project to investigate effective teaching pedagogies that can be used to guide mainstream classroom teachers in creating an optimal learning environment for ELLs. The design of the professional development workshop was a four-session series to be offered over 2 days so that their knowledge and skill practices could build over time (David, 2018). David (2018) noted that the workshop should be administered by people who would not be specialists so that accessibility could be

enhanced. The summary of the project design displayed a review of related literature that demonstrated the value of using research-based strategies in the context of teaching ELLs in mainstream classrooms (David, 2018). This project design was relevant, for it informed the project in the use of professional development as a medium for integrating coteaching and co-planning instructional strategies into the context of the subject over 3 days in 6 months.

## Coteaching and Co-planning Initiative to Support Teachers of ELLs

The number of ELLs in American schools continues to rise. Therefore, improving instruction for ELLs and closing the academic gap between these learners and their native-English-speaking peers is an endeavor (Chandler-Olcott & Nieroda, 2016). As documented in the literature, teachers are underprepared with the support and knowledge about how to best instruct ELLs. The need for effective instructional strategies embedded in professional development is vital to increase teachers' knowledge and skills to meet the academic needs of ELLs. The impact of coteaching and co-planning model to support ELLs has been a topic of research. Beninghof and Leensvaart (2016) examined changing teachers' instructional practices to improve the outcomes for ELLs in an elementary school. They found that the student growth percentile moved from a rating of Approaching to that of Exceeds the highest score possible in the state after just 1 year of implementing this model. They agreed with prior researchers that coteaching brings two educators with differing areas of expertise collectively to help students for part or all of their school day. However, during the co-planning phase, each teacher typically has a unique role. Beninghof and Leensvaart noted that the coteaching was ineffective, in the

sense that all students are "our students" permeates every aspect of the instructional cycle. They suggested that, for the coteaching initiative to continue, the teacher needs more guidance in defining his or her roles. In addition, repeated coaching and practice were required to ensure that lesson planning was truly scaffolded and differentiated for ELLs. Finally, they concluded that coteaching revealed itself as the most effective, efficient way to maximize teacher and student growth (Beninghof & Leensvaart, 2016)

Chandler-Olcott and Nieroda (2016) noted an initiative to collaborate and to initiate coteaching for ELL instruction, which brought about an awareness that would fully prepare and equip teachers at all levels to best meet the needs of English learners. Chandler-Olcott and Nieroda (2016) conducted a heuristic phenomenological study to explore the lived experiences and relational dynamics of co-teachers within the English learner instructional setting. Their finding showed that teachers, including mainstream and ESL teachers, valued the coteaching model for ESL that was support by describing their positive feelings toward their co-teachers (Chandler-Olcott & Nieroda, 2016).

Ford-DeWaters (2017) explored the co-teachers' perceptions of the implementation of coteaching strategies with English learners. Ford-DeWaters found four themes: two involved clarity in the roles and responsibilities of co-teachers within their teams for effective time management of the co-planning period. The other two themes were professional development opportunities and learning from each other. Ford-DeWaters reported that professional development needs to be designed specifically to help teachers implement coteaching and co-planning strategies more efficiently. Ford-DeWaters also noted that establishing these would enhance the effectiveness of

coteaching implementation strategies. Moreover, Ford-DeWaters identified a need for more uninterrupted planning time to foster a collegial relationship and reflective conversation on coteaching experiences. Ford-DeWaters mentioned that teachers understood and supported the rationale and purpose of the instructional strategies of coteaching and co-planning. In addition, Ford-DeWaters experienced authentic and relevant learning, which the teachers could apply immediately in their classrooms.

Furthermore, teachers transferred their knowledge to other parts of their instructional day, even when they were not coteaching. Finally, Ford-DeWaters noted that teachers described the work in co-planning as beneficial for all their students. The relevance of this study was that it underscored the need for coteaching and co-planning professional development explicitly created for teachers to increase their knowledge and skills practice to instruct ELLs. Thus, increasing learning for both the ELL teacher and student. Therefore; effective instruction plays a key role in the academic success of ELLs in school. It is the obligation of school districts and teachers to educate ELLs effectively, thereby, affecting their learning experience positively (Ford-DeWaters, 2017).

Wicks (2016) focused on coteaching relationships and models in two elementary schools. Wicks investigated mainstream and English learner teachers' perceptions of coteaching to help educators in the district plan for implementing coteaching, plan for professional development, and develop coteaching models, and relationships to best meet the needs of the ELL students. Wicks found that coteaching is a useful ESL program model for teachers who had experience coteaching. These teachers believed in the benefits of coteaching when exposed to coteaching. In addition, teachers' willingness to

try coteaching means that more teachers would see first-hand the effectiveness of coteaching (Wicks, 2016). Wicks (2016) noted that such factors as adequate planning time, having a compatible coteaching partner, shared responsibility in planning, and support from the administration are needed for coteaching to be successful. This research was essential because these types of factors were embedded in the project over the 6-month period, which led to an increase in knowledge and skills for the ELL teacher. This was especially true for teachers who had a readiness to learn what was needed because it was tied to project sessions. Success with the project sessions had a positive impact on the teachers and the ELLs' learning (Wicks, 2016).

Kwon (2018) reviewed the challenges in coteaching and the sources of challenges. Kwon found that the collaborative planning stage, in which co-teachers jointly discuss their plans for the construction of their lessons before teaching, is when challenges emerge. These challenges include lack of co-planning time, insufficient training, and the need for professional development programs. Additionally, teachers' unfamiliarity with the coteaching approach was a common issue because of a lack of guidelines. This review was vital because it brought awareness to the real challenges that could arise. Hence, it gave insights for this project and informed future professional development designs in implementing coteaching strategies to help instruct ELLs (Kwon, 2018).

Coteaching and co-planning are considered an instructional strategy that enhances teachers' professional skills, equipping them to address the growing ELL population in American school systems. Rytivaara, Pulkkinen, and de Bruin (2019) studied coteaching

concerning co-teachers' professional knowledge. They found teachers develop successful coteaching over time in two phases: (a) commitment to building a partnership with a colleague, and (b) sharing of practical experience. In the first phase, teachers discuss expectations and known challenges of coteaching and co-planning before committing to becoming a team member. In the second phase, the committed team members discussed their professional learning skills, took part in the planning of teaching lessons and goals, and shared understanding of coteaching and co-planning through extensive discussions. Rytivaara et al. agreed with previous researchers that the lack of planning time had been identified as a significant barrier to coteaching. Therefore, it was taken into account in the design of the study when the teachers committed to coteaching together. Rytivaara et al. suggested that coteaching be approached in two ways. The first approach was the context of learning, in which teachers learn each other's expertise to work as partners coteaching. The next approach is the focus of knowledge when teachers explore their roles and develop their coteaching practices together. Finally, they concluded that the extensive discussions that take place during the second phase have significant consequences for the coteaching practices, and thus constitute its foundation (Rytivaara et al., 2019).

Meadows and Caniglia (2018) focused on the topic of co-teachers, noticing implications for professional development. They presented a research-based professional development model that they had created for teachers to improve and enhance their coteaching practices. Their in-depth examination of a coteaching team included reflective discussions of their classroom interactions by engaging videos of their instruction and coteaching team discussions, noticing logs, and reflective journals (Meadows & Caniglia,

2018). They found that (a) teachers' convictions on educating had become more aligned, (b) teachers' beliefs on collaboration were contradictory, (c) instructors tended to center on their instructing, not on student learning; and (d) teachers were not cognizant of their views toward educating and coteaching (Meadows & Caniglia, 2018). Meadows and Caniglia (2018) recommended other literature that supported their concepts of coteaching and that would be beneficial to make co-teachers' steadier. Some of their concepts were that professional development (a) should be created and implemented to practice intentional noticing of co-teachers' classroom instruction, (b) should support reflection, (c) should center on co-teacher commitment, and (d) should give co-teachers time and space to develop, communicate, collaborate, and construct their relationship. Meadows and Caniglia's (2018) study was vital because the noticing activities could increase teachers' knowledge and skill practice through professional development, which might lead to improving ELLs' learning. This is notably true for helping to close the achievement gap between ELLs and their non-ELL, school peers (Meadows & Caniglia, 2018).

Government laws require schools to incorporate coteaching in the schools' learning environment. Coteaching is an instructional strategy that teachers can achieve in many different ways. Pancsofar and Petroff (2016) considered how frequently - implement different approaches to coteaching and what factors connected with the implementation of these approaches. In a few of their findings, they recommended that teachers change their coteaching strategies. Whether instructors change their strategies might be reflective of how much they know about coteaching through their professional

development opportunities. Moreover, their instructing encounters might incorporate how much time an instructor spends with their co-teacher each day. The length of time within the coteaching relationship and the number of co-teachers they work with at a given time might also be included (Pancsofar & Petroff, 2016). Coteaching and co-planning enhance the teacher experience that increases professional growth in their knowledge and skill that will have a positive influence on ELL academic success in our schools (Pancsofar & Petroff, 2016).

Porter (2018) described the discursive practices of an ELL teacher and a general education teacher in a coteaching professional learning community setting. The data that Porter gathered were from using both semistructured interviews and observations of coteachers in the PLC meetings. Porter showed that teachers' perceptions control the discursive practices of a coteaching team in a coteaching PLC setting. Additionally, by their convictions about their school's meaning of coteaching and PLCs, and their positions as co-teachers in their framework of instructional support for ELLs. The overall pattern in the study demonstrated that the general education teachers accepted accountability for making the decision. In addition, they frequently reacted to collaborative remarks in manners that situated the general education teacher in the decision-making role. However, the ELL teacher reinforced this perception of roles by exhibiting patterns of submissive conversation style, and actions that positioned herself as the helper in the classroom rather than a co-teacher (Porter, 2018). This study is vital for teachers, school and district administrators, and any future professional development on this topic because it brings into awareness the responsibility, challenges, and belief that

coteaching and co-planning employs. Following Porter's (2018) recommendations will ensure that coteaching and co-planning are done with fidelity and consistency in the school system.

Many of the school districts continue to see an increase in the ELL population; therefore, the academic achievement of ELLs has been a growing concern. Dove and Honigsfeld (2014) documented the implementation and outcomes of an innovative program. The program was founded on the premise of improving instruction for English learners through an ESL coteaching model. The coteaching model was twofold: (a) to enhance an ongoing school initiative for ELLs and (b) to solve the lack of classroom space for a stand-alone ESL program (Dove & Honigsfeld, 2014). Dove and Honigsfeld (2014) revealed that the design model seemed to be effective, for its implementation was through formal professional development workshops, instructional coaching, and coteaching members' individual and group reflections. That plan allowed the different aspects of the model to be introduced over time.

Additionally, building leadership support played a crucial role in the implementation process. Dove and Honigsfeld (2014) noted that the primary findings varied to some degree with the initiative after new leadership showed less support. They concluded that success in the model's implementation was mainly the first half of the school year when the second period of instruction was reserved for coteaching English learners in a shared general-education classroom. In addition, positive outcomes of the model included an increase in the collaboration between ESL and classroom teachers and a greater sense of shared responsibility and accountability for all students. Importantly,

the data revealed challenges to the coteaching model later in the school year.

Furthermore, the instructional period changed and a reading program was added, but the overall implementation of the model in the school was inconsistent (Dove & Honigsfeld, 2014). The relevance of this study was that it highlighted the need for both teachers and administrators to understand better how whole-school approaches to educating ELLs and the way school initiatives are implemented can enhance or impede student progress and program success. In addition, the design was chosen because Dove and Honigsfeld (2014) suggested that professional development should engage the participants and be continued over a long period.

Co-planning is regarded as a fundamental piece of a thriving coteaching relationship where both teachers have equality and use their expertise to benefit all students (Pratt, Imbody, Wolf, & Patterson, 2016). The aforementioned is essential for all educators, administrators, and district leaders to know. Support for time to co-plan is critical to assure the success of the coteaching relationship and the learners inside their cotaught classroom. Pratt et al. (2016) shared a framework for co-teachers to use co-plan unit course goals, biweekly, and daily. They recommended that, in the co-planning framework, the unit planning is the initial planning stage in preparing long-term and end-of-course goals. At the biweekly planning stage, the co-teachers' conversations were framed to identify essential learning experiences. These learning experiences are everything that students require and the formative assessments to be used to monitor their progress. In addition, the objectives, standards of learning to be covered, resources, and delivery of instruction are all captured onto a shared calendar for everyone to see. Co-

teachers can also divide the delivery of lessons responsibilities by comfort level, career expertise, and access. The daily planning stage allows co-teachers to continually update instruction throughout everyday preparation and communication (Pratt et al., 2016). The co-planning framework informs the co-planning aspect of the professional development project as a guide to provide opportunities to share ideas and to develop the hands-on activities that are built into the project (Pratt et al., 2016).

Sears et al. (2018) described preservice teachers' and collaborating teachers' perspectives on professional development. They concentrated on co-planning and coteaching in secondary mathematics. Sears et al. (2018) found professional development to be helpful because it improved teachers' understanding of several co-planning and coteaching strategies. They further confirmed that the teachers considered professional development to be adequate in aiding their learning of the strategy, and that co-planning and coteaching could support student learning. Sears et al. (2018) also found that student learning possibilities could transpire when teachers co-plan and coteach. In addition, they attend to student thinking and equitable matters, facilitate structured conversations, and are aware of contextual factors that can affect their instructional practices.

Moreover, Sears et al. (2018) highlighted that teachers valued the collaboration and the modeling of the coteaching strategies pairs. In summary, the professional development provided an opportunity for professional learning and a chance to reflect on the means of supporting student learning while increasing equitable learning opportunities. The relevance of this study was that it emphasized the need for the professional development of co-planning and coteaching for a teacher's professional

learning and student learning. This project has been embedded with opportunities for teachers to reflect and collaborate in each professional development session in addition to sharing coteaching and co-planning experiences (Sears et al., 2018).

Weilbacher and Tilford (2015) examined the interviews of teacher candidates and veterans cooperating teachers to determine how coteaching influenced their professional development and instructional practices. Weilbacher and Tilford found that both the teacher candidates and cooperating teachers noted that coteaching provided them with increased opportunities to support one another's professional growth. Even the teacher candidates recognized that coteaching arrangements were effective in providing them with appropriate and engaging teacher preparation experiences. Furthermore, they noted that coteaching helped them to meet the needs of their students. Moreover, coteaching was perceived as a reliable method of both teacher preparation and professional development for cooperating teachers and student candidates equally. Weilbacher and Tilford (2015) advised that teacher preparedness for coteaching should be implanted into teacher education coursework leading up to and supporting their student teaching experience. The relevance of this study was the importance of providing this professional development on coteaching to build-up the teachers' knowledge and to hone their skill practice through their experiences as co-teachers. Teachers who practice coteaching foster and promote professional growth because they learn from each other during collaboration, co-planning for instructing students, and reflecting on lessons.

The impact of coteaching professional development has been a topic of research.

Barnes (2017) determined the effect coteaching professional development had on teacher

attitudes and classroom practices in a school setting. Barnes found that professional development had a positive impact on educator beliefs and coteaching practices.

Moreover, professional development helped to remove the common barriers that researchers and the participants of this study recognized. Barnes agreed with previous research on coteaching amid his findings that included components for effective coteaching relationships, standard planning time, administrative support, and similar teacher education. Barnes recommended that later research should include Barnes' research design to examine the impact of professional development on district or school initiatives. This professional development project also has the same topic and an effort to support all educators, teachers, administrators, district personnel, and professional development developers. The feedback received from participants informed the stakeholders of the professional development impact.

For teachers to share collectively the responsibility for student learning, opportunities for coteaching must be provided. Gallo-Fox and Scantlebury (2016) studied the topic of coteaching as professional development for cooperating teachers who cotaught classes with student teachers. They found that the coteaching experiences increased the teachers' instructional practice and developed in them unique insights about their teaching. Furthermore, the experience provided them with (a) restored strength toward practice, (b) opportunities to develop and execute curriculum, (c) reflection as an impetus for changing practice, and (d) an increase of professional roles into new fields (Gallo-Fox & Scantlebury, 2016). This report supports the need to provide coteaching

opportunities as a professional development project to increase teachers' knowledge and instructional skill practice, in turn, to improve student learning.

The professional development project that I developed as a coteaching and coplanning initiative included strategies and critical information to support all educators, teachers administrators, district personnel, and professional development developers in increasing the learning success of teachers and ELLs. These supports included

(a) guidance in defining coteaching and co-planning roles, (b) repeated coaching and practice to ensure that lesson planning is scaffolded and differentiated for ELLs,

(c) implementing a coteaching plan for professional development, and (d) developing coteaching models and relationships to best meet the needs of the ELL students.

## **Project Description**

The professional development project proposed will be hands-on 3-day workshop at the start of the school year that will be open to all teachers who serve ELLs. The teachers will spend time reviewing coteaching and co-planning models to increase their knowledge and skills practice with their colleagues during grade-level collaborative leadership team meetings for application in classroom instruction of ELLs. The sessions will be on teacher and district workdays over 6 months. The sessions will provide teachers with practice time to review the effect with colleagues, to allow instructional delivery and student learning, and to give time to reflect and share. Again, a detailed description of the Professional Development Workshop Project learning objectives and materials are in Appendix A.

One session will be held each of the 6 months. The school year calendar for the site will be August to June. Day 1 will be in the fourth week of August. Day 2 will be in the third week of October, and Day 3 will be in the fifth week of January. Each session will comprise of specific information about coteaching and co-planning and TESOL P—12 Professional Teaching Standards of instruction. Additionally, time will be allow for the teachers (a) to have opportunities to engage in the sharing of their ideas and learned lessons, (b) to present reflective stories on successes, challenges, experience, and (c) to implement practices throughout the quarter and onward.

The target teachers will be those who are teaching ELL students, including seasoned, newly hired, and ESOL certified teachers. Strategies will be included on how to improve teacher-preparedness, instruction, and ELL overall academic achievement. The three goals of this professional development project will be to first, increase teacher knowledge and skills practice of coteaching and co-planning models. Second, to increase teacher knowledge of instructional strategies to improve coteaching and co-planning in and out of the classroom. Third, to increase teacher knowledge of integrating coteaching and co-planning instructional strategies and models.

# **Potential Resources and Existing Supports**

The resources required for the professional development will be available at the school site for the implementation of this professional development. The results of my study indicated that the teachers desired coteaching and co-planning information, and that

they wanted to participate in future professional development that would be provided conveniently in-house the school site.

Potential resources will be the administrative team, district curriculum, and pacing guides. Posting and advertising of the professional development will by the school email, mailbox, and announcement intercom system. All workshop sessions will be accommodated in the library or one of the classrooms at the school furnished with a computer, Elmo, and smartboard system. With assistance from school administrators, I will make arrangement and supply lunch and light refreshments. As the primary facilitator of the professional development, I will provide all of the electronic copy of the handout, material from the presentation for the current and future use by all attendees and monitor and respond to online discourse as necessary. The only financial cost will be for lunch and snacks to be purchase for the 3-Day workshop sessions.

### **Potential Barriers**

Potential barriers persist in every initiative. The potential barrier to the implementation of the professional development will be the time involved from the teacher participants. To address this barrier, the sessions will be planned on teacher- and district-required workdays over 6 months, during which the teachers will not be out of their classrooms for 3 days, requiring them to create lesson plans for substitute coverage. It will also help to accommodate teachers by compressing the schedules, which will yield opportunities to apply information promptly in their teaching.

Furthermore, the teachers' time was regarded as meals, and refreshments were provided, preventing them from having to buy or prepare food on professional

development days. In addition, participation in the professional development was voluntary, not mandated.

Another potential barrier was administrator turnover and the administrator's role in supporting the professional development. This barrier was mitigated by communicating expectations with the new and seasoned administrator to both attend the professional development with teachers and to support teachers' decision to partake in the professional development. In that way, both the administrator and the teacher will listen to the same message, increasing their knowledge and practice skill to serve ELLs.

### **Implementation Timetable**

One session will be held each of the 6 months. The school year calendar for the site will be August to June. The sessions will be on teacher and district required workdays over 6 months. Day 1 will be in the 4th week of August. Day 2 will be in the 3rd week of October, and Day 3 will be in the 5th week of January. Each session be comprised specific information about coteaching and co-planning. Additionally, time will be allowed to teachers to have opportunities to engage in the sharing of their ideas and learned lessons, reflective stories on successes, challenges, and implemented practices throughout the quarter. Feedback from teachers will be applied to enhance this professional development for future presentation.

### **Roles and Responsibilities**

I will be the workshop facilitator who will be responsible for the planning, creation, communication, and implementation of the professional development to integrate coteaching and co-planning instructional strategies into the classroom with

ELLs. The participating staff members will be expected and encouraged actively to engage in the sessions by reacting through ongoing collegial conversations, reflection, and task prompts. I led the discussions at each workshop session and provide the tools and materials for the workshop sessions, including handouts and electronic resources to conserve time and money. I served as a coach for the first group of participating teachers and had them turn-key for other interested staff members.

## **Project Evaluation Plan**

The evaluation of an implementation and the effectiveness of a new project are essential to examine its durability and to improve future projects. The evaluation plan will be a formative evaluation during the professional development that I will evaluate regarding its short-term impact. In addition, the Day 1 Evaluation, the Day 2 Evaluation, and the Day 3 Evaluation (see Appendix A) will be given at the end of the professional development as a summative evaluation to gather feedback to know how the teachers perceived the professional development.

### **Formative Evaluation**

The formative evaluation will be conducted during the professional development workshop session implementation to help make necessary adjustments in real time that would guide future professional development. After each session, attendees will complete an elevation to provide feedback on the specific session's effectiveness and to make revisions, according to how well the attendees learned to increase knowledge, practice skills, and ensure comprehension of the instructional strategies, coteaching, and coplanning.

### **Summative Evaluation**

The summative evaluation will go to all of the attendees via school email. After the professional development workshop sessions will end at the end of the school year, I will send an anonymous survey to measure the attendees' overall learning experience. All of the attendees will have a chance to reflect on the impact of their learning. They will give feedback to five, open-ended questions that will indicate the significant components of the professional development and its effectiveness. In addition, I will suggest that, if the attendees implement the instructional strategy of coteaching and co-planning that will be presented, it will have an impact on their teaching of students and the performance of their students, their challenges and solutions, and their ideas for future topic and concepts. The information collected from this evaluation will direct future professional development projects, assuring that they will effectively promoting essential knowledge and skills to strengthen teachers' professional practice in teaching ELLs.

### **Goal-Based Evaluation**

The goals-based evaluation approach will enable an evaluator to create evaluation goals that will describe the overarching purpose of professional development (Lodico et al., 2010). A goals-based evaluation approach will be appropriate because I created and designed the project to address the participants' needs that had been stated in the findings of this study. Additionally, these evaluation goals will enable me to monitor the project's effectiveness in addressing the findings of the project study. The project's evaluation goals will be to increase teacher knowledge and skills practice of coteaching and coplanning models, to increase teacher knowledge of instructional strategies to improve

coteaching and co-planning in and out of the classroom, and to increase teacher knowledge of integrating coteaching and co-planning instructional strategies and models.

## **Key Stakeholders**

The key stakeholders will be staff, site and district administrators, students, and community. As the facilitator, I will be responsible for the evaluation process by making changes to the professional development according to the data that will be collected by formative assessment. I will supply the data collecting measure, organize, summarize, and present it to the stakeholders. The staff will be an essential stakeholder because the success and advancement of the professional development depended on their honest feedback on all evaluations. This professional development will provide instructional strategies on coteaching and co-planning for staff to use. The staff will give their feedback on the effectiveness of the professional development, the implemented the strategies presented, and whether they had an impact on their teaching of their students and the performance of students. The site and district administrators will need to support the implementation of the professional development past the initial application to staff and to uphold the decision of the time that the staff needed to for the professional development. Accordingly, the impact on ELL academic success and the closing the achievement gap between ELLs' needs and non-ELLs' needs will show improvement. In addition, the effectiveness of the professional development will demonstrate that the teachers received the increased knowledge and professional skills required to assist them in instructing ELLs.

Furthermore, the district administrators will make vital decisions using the results from the evaluation regulating policies and professional development opportunities for teachers who serve and teach ELLs. The students will be considered stakeholders because they will benefit from the instructional strategies from their teachers' teaching, producing higher academic success. Lastly, the community will be a stakeholder and will gain when the students will be appropriately prepared for middle school and high school to become on graduation successful and productive individuals in their community.

## **Project Implications**

The professional development project will influence positive social change because the teachers will not only feel adequately prepared to work with ELLs, but they will also be equipped with instructional strategies (coteaching and co-planning models) during the 3-day workshop sessions. They will also see the effects of the co-planning lessons that they created and taught in their classrooms or small group instruction. The teachers' self-efficacy will increase by knowing that they were nurturing a learning environment that embraced all learners, including the ELLs with their ways of receiving an education. The attendees of the professional development session will explore co-planning for coteaching resources that apply to their content areas and school curriculum and pacing guides, which promoted the collegial and collaborative practice. The attendees will increase their knowledge and skill training in instructing ELLs, which inturn will increase the assessments, and decreased the achievement gap between ELLs and non-ELLs in all academic areas.

Another social change will transpire because the administrators supported the teachers' decision to attend the professional development and turn-key by sharing the knowledge and experience they obtained with other colleagues in the local school district. The implications of the results of this project will go beyond the teachers, for the findings of this study and the results of the project evaluation will have interest for local district, county, and state administrators and policymakers. The ELL population is a large subgroup in this local school district and the state, and it will continue to increase each school year. The policymakers who will advise this study will recognize the seriousness of preparing teachers and educators who instruct ELLs. The schools and districts will work together to provide professional development; therefore, that collaboration will increased teachers' knowledge and skill practice, build up their efficacy, and increase the student outcomes.

### Section 4: Reflections and Conclusions

#### Introduction

I conducted this research and created a project that was both important to academia and me. Being an educator at a Title I elementary school and working with one of the fasting growing ELL population in American schools inspired me to look at mandated ELPLP professional development and study the differences in terms of perceptions of teachers. I examined teachers' perceptions of ELPLP professional development to be able to develop a project that could be applied within 6 months of a school year. This work helped me to understand the value of and need for ongoing EL professional development to prepare teachers adequately for effectively instructing ELLs in the schools. In addition, the importance of seeking teachers' perceptions and evaluation feedback regarding professional development guided the effectiveness of future professional development.

In Section 4, I discuss the research and project development process, and learning along the way. This section includes project strengths and limitations, recommendations for alternative approaches, scholarship, project development, social impact, and leadership. I also demonstrated what I learned about myself and my doctoral work on a systemic level that might offer directions for future research and consideration of EL professional development.

### **Project Strengths and Limitations**

This in-house professional development project is intended to help teachers and school administrators increase their knowledge and skills practice regarding coteaching

and co-planning to close the achievement gap between ELLs and non-ELLs. By addressing the professional needs of teachers who work with ELLs, these students' achievement will increase. With this professional development project, teachers will learn to plan and teach appropriate lesson plans and learning tasks to meet the needs of ELLs. The data collected during this doctoral study revealed that the participants did not feel prepared to instruct ELLs before ELPLP professional development and one wanted more information on coteaching and co-planning.

In addition, participants wanted professional development that would be conveniently held in-house and of interest to their professional practice. Therefore, strength of this project will be that teachers will increase their knowledge and skills to work with ELLs by attending this professional development that will be held conveniently in their work setting. Teachers' knowledge and skills will undoubtedly affect the way that they assess students' learning, plan instruction, and content delivery.

The second strength of this project was that it was developed from the findings of Section 2 of this study. As teachers' increase their knowledge and skill practice, they will challenge the ELLs academically. In addition, teachers will be more mindful of their ability to produce relevant learning assignments that will result in their ELL students' academic growth. According to Kennedy (2016), professional development changes teachers' knowledge, which in turn improves their practices, which in turn promotes student learning. If teachers who work with ELLs have the knowledge and skill practice needed to address the academic needs of ELLs, achievement will be increased. A strength

of this project will be that it will provide teachers with the appropriate knowledge and skills to support the academic needs of ELLs.

Although this professional development project will benefit the teachers, the site and district administrators, the students, and the school community, the project will have some limitations. The first project limitation may be time constraints and participant availability. Time constraints may be a limitation of this project, for it will be implemented at the start of the school year and teachers might see this as an extra duty attached to the beginning of the year's agenda. Some of the teachers may not be willing to buyin to professional development because they may feel that it will be additional work that they will have to do. In addition, this professional development project will not be efficient if teachers did not participate and provide feedback on their learning.

The second limitation of this project is that it may be limited to a target audience of teachers who instruct ELLs and site administrators. However, the project can have a far-reaching impact, if contents and suggestions are shared at the district level.

The third limitation of this project is that only five participants were interviewed.

The five participants do not represent an extensive body of teachers who instruct ELLs.

This professional development project will be for a specific group of teachers; therefore, the results of this project on a larger scale might be different.

### **Recommendations for Alternative Approaches**

# Alternative Approaches to the Project

An alternative approach to address limitations involving time constraints and participant availability in the project will be to develop an online format of the

professional development program available via webinar. A webinar will provide teachers with opportunities to collaborate and support each other's instructional decisions to meet the needs of ELLs and to increase their knowledge about coteaching/co-planning models. Therefore, a webinar will provide instructional strategies that will work for ELLs.

More importantly, for teachers to participate in the professional development project, they must have a willingness to grow professionally. In addition to perfecting their craft, ongoing attendance could increase their knowledge and skills, which will promote their students' education as well. Accordingly, I recommend that school administrators encourage and support teachers' decisions to attend professional development programs workshops that affect both teachers and their students' learning.

### **Alternative Definitions of the Problem**

Improvement of ongoing professional development to build teachers' instructional skills enhances student results. The project was developed to provide teachers with instructional strategies that will focus on co-planning and coteaching models to increase their knowledge and skills so that they can meet the academic needs of ELLs and increase their academic growth on assessments to close the achievement gap between ELL and non-ELL school peers. I have identified two alternative definitions of the problem. The first is a system problem that could be as districts' lack of providing timely ongoing professional development for all seasoned and new teachers who instruct ELLs.

Another, is an adult professional problem was teachers' lack of time to increase knowledge and skills to teach effectively.

Both possible definitions lead to a need for preparedness, explicit instructional strategies, and professional development that benefits both teachers and ELLs' learning. Preparedness, instruction, and professional development are the three themes that came out of my research and are vital to meet the academic needs of ELLs.

### **Alternative Solutions to the Local Problem**

The problem that I sought to investigate in this doctoral project study was the mandated ELPLP professional development that the teachers implemented to support the academic needs of ELLs and to seek what they perceived in their abilities and approaches to instruct ELLs. A first alternative solution to the problem was that I could have consulted the literature on adult learners, on the school teacher teams, the ELPLP professional development developers, the facilitators and presenters, and the English learner department in the district because they are in charge of ELPLP professional development implementation.

A second alternative solution was that I could have interviewed the administrators from elementary, middle, and high schools to investigate the English-learner instruction in each of their buildings. A third alternative solutions was that I could have utilized other instruments that would have provided a variety of information, increased the credibility of the study, and provided a variety of perspectives to the problem. A fourth alternate solution was that I could have revamped the evaluation of the ELPLP professional

development to get in-depth and accurate feedback on its impact on both the teachers and students. These solutions might have proven to be a difficult task because the ELPLP professional development might be unique from school to school, and from teacher to teacher, within the same district. Finally, a fifth alternative solution to investigating the problem was that I could have changed the sample to include high school teachers to obtained a variety of perspectives of the problem by including a grade-level range.

# Scholarship, Project Development and Evaluation, and Leadership and Change

**Scholarship.** I reflected on my doctoral journey to discuss my scholarship experience that included the completion of major assignments, coursework, and the dissertation stages with a project. Interest in this topic came from (a) my work as an educator over a decade with ELLs, (b) the quest to close the academic achievement gap between ELLs and their non-ELL, school peers, (c) my educational philosophy, and (d) the local district compliance settlement agreement with the USDOJ.

I realized that overall performance in reading has remained in the low 60th percentile more than 4 consecutive years, as compared to non-ELLs. In addition, the overall ELL performance in writing remained in the high 40th percentile to low 50th percentile for more than 4 years, as compared to non-ELLs. Although the local district was affirmed in not providing appropriate service to ELLs, I recognized that teachers were ordered to participate in a mandated ELPLP professional development.

Furthermore, I did a significant amount of reading on the work of Guskey (2002, 2003) and Bandura (1989) that led to my research questions about the teachers' perceptions of ELPLP professional development. I reviewed the literature multiple times with many

search terms, resulting in a significant amount of writing on the topic of professional development and its relationship to teacher preparation and ELLs.

Being a doctoral candidate at Walden University has increased my scholarly abilities to continue to make a significant difference in my professional and personal growth. My skills in being a critical thinker, examiner, critic, and synthesizer of research literature increased exceedingly because of the vast of journals, peer-reviewed articles, and books that I studied and cited in this research study. This project has kept me yearning for continued knowledge in academic achievement among ELLs, validating my purpose of being a scholar. Moreover, I continue my cooperation in professional development at the local and national levels, and bestow research-based knowledge by publishing it.

Project development and evaluation. Before launching my doctoral journey, I had no real experience on such a vast scale to develop a professional development project on my own, for I had only facilitated pieces of training and presentations to school staff, one at the district level and another at a school site with my principal. However, none of those presentations and articles of training necessitated the voluminous and in-depth planning that this project has required. What I learned is that teacher underpreparedness to meet the academic needs of ELL is evident in this study findings and the literature nationally. Therefore, opportunities for teachers to participate in professional development will increase their skill and abilities preparing them to meet the academic needs of ELLs.

I am aware that self-efficacy is believing in one's ability, and I have realized that teachers are aware of their professional areas of growth that might need strengthening to carry their professional role. One of the findings in this study came from a participant who noted the need for more professional development information on co-planning and coteaching. Therefore, I developed from the findings of my doctoral study a professional development project that was useful and practical for educators and teachers who work with ELLs, increasing the teachers' knowledge and skills so that they could build self-efficacy in their profession to meet the academic needs of ELLs. The professional development entailed research-based instructional strategies on co-planning and coteaching that increased the teachers' knowledge and skills.

Leadership and change. Being a change agent in academia through my educational philosophy goal that I set at the start of my doctoral journey was an attribute of a leader. Change is expected for ELLs to show significant and constant growth on state assessment, closing the achievement gap between ELLs and their non-ELL, school peers. Change is also required regarding the underpreparedness of educators and teachers who are responsible for serving the large and growing ELL population in America's schools. I was able to fulfill the many duties of a leader to bring about change—leading, guiding, coaching, and facilitating others in personal and professional development—because I have been an educator in the school system for more than a decade.

As I conducted interviews with the five participants, I was inspired by the participants' demonstrated resilience and self-efficacy to engage in training, support their colleagues and team, and collaborate on instructional decisions regarding ELLs, although

some had not received formal preparation and felt unprepared to meet the needs of ELLs before actually receiving the mandated ELPLP professional development. The participants were comfortable and open about their academic successes with ELLs, and their preparedness, positives, challenges, plans for professional development opportunities. I have increased my leadership knowledge and skills from my doctoral study coursework and dissertation stages. I have developed a high caliber project study for school educators, which has been possible because of my belief that I could be a change agent leader.

#### Self as a Scholar

As I reflect on my doctoral journey at Walden University, I feel grateful for the wealth of knowledge I have acquired along this journey. When I look back on my educational philosophy statement, it is still valid today: "Every student, including ELLs, should be nurtured and sustained in a school culture where best research practices are used to support their multiple intelligences, their development of critical thinking, problem-solving, and performance and their social and personal development." I have learned a plethora of details about myself, my personal growth, strengths, and my challenges as a scholar. For many reasons, the doctoral process has taken longer than I had initially intended or thought it would.

My research study has taught me the importance of perseverance. Throughout my doctoral journey, I tried to maintain a balance of my time with my daughter, spouse, extended family in three different states, church and volunteering obligations, and my research study project. The most challenging stage of my doctoral study was the

prospectus, not only because it established the framework for my proposal and final project, but also because, while moving through this study stage, I had the rug pulled out from under my feet when my mom died. She was my graduate "buddy," one-third of my cheerleading squad, and my most prominent supporter in my doctoral journey. I felt paralyzed and frozen, for I could not believe her death was real. I became grief-stricken because of this unexpected, unwanted reality. I then found the energy and passion for my study once again after reexamining the life lessons she taught me through the years and with the continued support from my husband and daughter. I preserve and push every day, and now, I am in the final stage of my study. The steadfast support and wealth of knowledge and experience of my committee chairperson, member, and university research reviewer guided me through every study stage draft.

I learned that communication was of great importance as, throughout the doctoral phrases, the lines of communication were always open with my chair and committee members. My committee members and I maintained active contact through conference calls, zoom meetings, checking-in phone chats, class posts, and emails. I found these modes of communication to be worthwhile, fulfilling, and honest. Hence, it kept me grounded to my goals, producing drafts that would then affect my degree completion. I also had to open lines of communication with participants, school staff, school district administrators, and the IRB. I had schedule and conduct interviews, promptly follow-up on conversations, and request documents during all phases of my doctoral journey; therefore, I needed to communicate with competence and confidence through challenging times.

I realized that the process of getting to the end product at every stage in the dissertation was essential, too. The loss of my graduate "buddy," my mom, prompted the remaining members of my cheerleading squad—my husband and daughter—not only to motivate me, but also to take on the supporting tasks of critiquing my work, and discussing insights, ideas, and problems as I plowed through the dissertation stages.

Lastly, I have realized the colossal growth overtime of planning as I have practice self-discipline, beginning with the end in mind, and setting and carrying out my goals and deadlines. I learned ways to organize my ideas to create a concise notation. Establishing a work time to do my assignment added to the smooth transition of findings, for it was practical and useful. My detailed plans brought ideas into focus with coursework. In addition, my plans were an achievement of the time and effort in doing this project study so that it could be of benefit to all, including the ELL population, the school and district educators, and the administrators in our American schools.

# Self as a Project Developer

From the introduction of this research project, I intended to produce a product that was both important to academia and important to me. I had no prior experience on this broad a scale, other than major assignment coursework as a project developer. As a project developer, I remained impartial with my interpretation and summarization of the data from reflection and feedback from the participants, which resulted in the project that will benefit teachers by increasing their skills and improving their students' learning. Through this experience, I have obtained an understanding of what is entailed in a professional development that can increase teachers' knowledge and skills, and

consequently improve all students learning, including that of ELLs. For example, from my findings, I established learning goals, and determined barriers, supports, evaluations, recommendations for the professional development project.

#### Self as a Practitioner

As a practitioner, I was animated by the depth of research and critical thinking that this research study included, which affected my learning remarkably. I experienced a feeling of fulfillment that I was doing a research study that demanded in-depth knowledge and the connecting of a great deal of research to support my topic of study. It was an excess of work, but I quickly realized that this was a doctoral-level degree. It was a fulfillment inside because I was also obtaining the scholarly skill practice to enable me to complete all stages in the dissertation process and my day-to-day profession. I found that my experience to align my academic writings to rubrics served as a useful guide when I felt overwhelmed and lost in the literature.

I realized that I had to widen my knowledge of scholarly topics and peer-reviewed literature to do current research work to develop this project so that it would be best-suited for the students, educators, school, district, and my country. Widening my knowledge also help me to select a qualitative design method. I found that using a qualitative design led me to the findings in the study because of the participant perceptions, which in turn, allowed me to create a professional development project with the potential to promote social change. But I could not have gone this far into the research study had I not, along the way, build the stamina and the wealth of knowledge that this doctoral study afforded me. In addition, I learned to be a keen listener, not

inserting my perception while conducting interviews in the study. This was self-discipline; therefore, I was able to analyze interviews effectively so that I could develop a practical project. Now, in full circle, I was honored to produce a project to increase the knowledge and skill of teachers addressing the academic needs of all students, including ELLs. Thus, being a change agent through my educational philosophical goal set at the start of my doctoral journey.

# **Reflection on Importance of the Work**

I began exploring teachers' perceptions of an ELPLP professional development with the assumption that it might inform the process of implementing effective instructional strategies, inform goals of the professional development, and assist in defining the evaluation measures of the professional development. I interviewed elementary school teachers because they are responsible for instructing ELLs and have participated in the mandated ELPLP professional development. I believed that the alignment of professional development comes from the teacher's desire to increase their knowledge and skills to students' achievement growth.

This alignment might inform school and district teachers and administrators, and even developers of professional development. Through professional development, teachers who work with ELLs gain the knowledge and skill practice needed to address the academic needs of ELLs; thus, they increase the ELLs achievement growth, shrinking the achievement between ELLs and non-ELL, school peers. What I learned is that teacher underpreparedness to meet the academic needs of ELL is evident in this study findings and the literature nationally. Therefore, opportunities for teachers to participate in

professional development will increase their skill and abilities; preparing them to meet the academic needs of all students, including ELLs.

### Implications, Applications, and Directions for Future Research

ELLs are a growing population in American schools with their numbers expanding in volumes (Hutchinson & Hadjioannou, 2017). It is worth noting that professional development for teachers who serve ELLs in their classrooms has been minimal (Hiatt & Fairbairn, 2018). It is essential to provide teachers who instruct ELLs with relevant English learner professional development opportunities since most of their school day is spent in content-area classrooms (Smith, 2014). Research is ongoing regarding the academic achievement between ELLs and their non-ELL, school peers, and instructional strategies to educate ELLs to address the needs of this rapidly growing population in American schools. I continue to be constant in that an effective professional development requires input and active engagement from all educators, especially those instructing ELLs daily.

The purpose of the study was to explore and investigate teachers' perceptions of the mandated ELPLP professional development to address the instructional needs of ELLs. The perceptions of the teachers who instruct ELLs, regarding the relevance of content and task in professional development, are significant for training developers, educators, and school administrators' plans in providing appropriate professional development experiences (Collins & Liang, 2014). I did not see as much as expected in differences in the perceptions of the participants. They identified some of the same essential aspects in their preparedness to meet the needs of ELLs and the implementation

of ELPLP professional development training. I found that, although some participants did not feel adequately prepared to meet the instructional needs of ELLs before the ELPLP professional development, they expressed a desire to engage in continuous professional development to increase their professional practice, specifically to their professional growth and for it to be held conveniently in-house. Teachers have historically reported not feeling prepared to meet the academic needs of English learners, which is a critical indicator for them to participate in professional development (Hiatt & Fairbairn, 2018). Information gathered from this study's findings informed the creation of an in-house, professional development on coteaching and co-planning instructional strategies that could make a difference for teachers who teach ELLs.

The implications of this project and study are that teachers exhibit the time and the will to continue professional learning and to increase their knowledge and skills practice to meet the academic needs of ELLs, consequently, shrinking the achievement gap between ELLs and their non-ELL, school peers. A change in teachers' self-efficacy and the impact on instructional decisions can be achieved by participating in professional development. Hence, teachers will have opportunities to have collaborative, productive conversations regarding the support needed for ELLs. Vansant-Webb and Polychronis (2016) noted that colleague and team support had an impact on instructional decisions. Professional development that fosters such collaborative discussions among professional attendees is imperative in our schools to help meet the academic needs of the fast-growing ELL population.

This research study also has implications for teacher preparation and credentialing professional development. Evident in some findings of this study, and documented in the literature, one participant viewed her ELPLP professional development as inadequate in providing new learning and hands-on experience that could be taken back to her classroom. She also found it to be in need of improvement to provide structure and more in-depth evaluation to meet the needs of all teachers for accurate feedback to guide smarter decisions for future professional development. Schools should employ this research study and other studies to probe the reasons that teachers feel that their professional development has not been adequate and is in need of improvement, for effectiveness of professional development was discussed in the literature as possessing real-world contexts (Guskey, 2003). Improving teacher preparation and credentialing professional development must be authentic and relevant to a real-life scenario. Therefore, the potential for further research into teachers' perceptions and in-depth evaluation would be beneficial if researcher were to conduct face-to-face interviews to investigate participant responses regarding their learned experiences, for this research would provide insight into the development and improvement of the professional development and include current research-based ELL strategies. This project evaluation was not intended to generalize the findings to other similar school districts.

#### Conclusion

I conducted this research and created a project that was important both to academia and to me. I examined the perceptions of ELPLP professional development from the perspective of the teachers to develop a project that could be applied in 6

months of the school year. This work helped me to understand the value of and need for ongoing English learner professional development to prepare teachers for to instruct ELLs effectively in the schools adequately. In addition, to understand the essentials in seeking teachers' perceptions and feedback about the professional development that they have attended, for doing so could guide the effectiveness of future English learner professional development.

Section 4 provided an analysis of the research and project development process, as well as the experiences learned along the way. The research study work demonstrated the project strengths and limitations, recommendations for alternative approaches, scholarship, project development, social impact, and leadership. I have also shown what I learned about myself and my doctoral work that might provide direction for future research and consideration of English learner professional development. This research study and project creation are progress toward increasing teachers' knowledge and skills practice in coteaching and co-planning given the constant rise of ELLs in American schools and the need to close the achievement gap between ELLs and their non-ELL peers. Therefore, continued work in this area is urgent for future students, schools, teachers, and administrators at all levels.

### References

- Al-Sharafi, A. (2015). Perceptions of ESL professional development programs by mainstream teachers: A descriptive qualitative study (Doctoral dissertation).

  Retrieved from ProQuest Dissertations and Theses database. (Order No. 3742244.)
- August, J., & Garrett, R. (2016). *Math and English language development for English language learners: (Project MELD)*. Retrieved from https://air.prod.acquiasites.com/sites/default/files/
  Project%20MELD\_NABE\_FINAL.pdf
- Avidov-Ungar, O. (2016). A model of professional development: Teachers' perceptions of their professional development. *Teachers and Teaching*, 22(6), 653-669. doi:10.1080/13540602.2016.1158955
- Babinski, L. M., Amendum, S. J., Knotek, S. E., Sánchez, M., & Malone, P. (2018).
  Improving young English learners' language and literacy skills through teacher professional development: A randomized controlled trial. *American Educational Research Journal*, 55(1), 117-143. doi:10.3102/0002831217732335
- Baecher, L., Knoll, M., & Patti, J. (2016). Targeted observation of ELL instruction as a tool in the preparation of school leaders. *International Multilingual Research Journal*, 10(3), 201-216. doi:10.1080/19313152.2016.1185910
- Bandura, A. (1989). Regulation of cognitive processes through perceived self-efficacy.

  Developmental Psychology, 25(5), 729. doi:10.1037/0012-1649.25.5.729

- Bandura, A. (1997). *Self-efficacy: The exercise of control*. New York, NY: W. H. Freeman and Company.
- Bautista, N. (2014). Leveling up. *Science Teacher*, 81(4), 32-37. Retrieved from https://scholar.google.com/
- Barnes, G. (2017). *Co-teaching: The importance of professional development* (Doctoral dissertation). Retrieved from ERIC Database (ED576138)
- Beninghof, A., & Leensvaart, M. (2016). Co-teaching to support ELLs. *Educational Leadership*, 73(5), 70–73. Retrieved from ERIC Database (EJ1089848).
- Brown, C. L., & Aydeniz, M. (2017). Maximizing science teachers' pedagogical potential for teaching science literacy to ELLs: Findings from a professional development program. In L. C. de Oliveira & K. Campbell Wilcox (eds.), *Teaching science to English language learners* (pp. 83-110). New York, NY: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Castañeda v. Pickard, 648 F.2d 989 (5th Cir. 1981).
- Castro, E. (2016). Helping ELLs succeed in school. *Education Digest*. Retrieved from https://eddigest.com/files/ed\_year\_in\_review\_2016.pdf
- Chandler-Olcott, K., & Nieroda, J. (2016, April 2). The creation and evolution of a coteaching community: How teachers learned to address adolescent English language learners' needs as writers. *Equity & Excellence in Education*, 49(2), 170–182. doi:10.1080/10665684.2016.1144830
- Chao, J., Schenkel, J., & Olsen, L. (2013, April). Educating English language learners:

  Grantmaking strategies for closing America's other achievement gap. Portland,

  OR: Grantmakers for Education.

- Civil Rights Act of 1964. Pub. L. 88-352 (1964).
- Coady, M. R., Harper, C., & de Jong, E. J. (2015). Aiming for equity: Preparing mainstream teachers for inclusion or inclusive classrooms? *TESOL Quarterly*, 50(2), 340–368. doi:10.1002/tesq.223
- Collins, L. J., & Liang, X. (2014, July). Task relevance in the design of online professional development for teaches of ELLs: A Q methodology study. *Turkish Online Journal of Distance Education*, 15(3), 268–281. Retrieved from https://www.learntechlib.org/p/157209/
- Creswell, J. W. (2009). Research design: Qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods approaches (3rded.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Creswell, J. W. (2012). Educational research: Planning, conducting, and evaluating quantitative and qualitative research. Boston, MA: Pearson.
- Creswell, J. W. (2014). Research design: Qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods approaches. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Creswell, J. W., & Miller, D. L. (2000, Summer). Determining validity in qualitative inquiry. *Theory into Practice*, 39(3), 124–130. doi:10.1207/s15430421tip3903\_2
- Darling-Hammond, L., Hyler, M. E., & Gardner, M., with Espinoza, D. (2017). *Effective teacher professional development*. Palo Alto, CA: Learning Policy Institute.
- David, V. (2018). A professional development workshop for mainstream classroom teachers to support English language learners (ELLS) (Master's thesis). Queen's University, Kingston, ON, Canada.

- de Jong, E. (2014). Preparing mainstream teachers for multilingual classrooms.

  \*Association of Mexican American Educators Journal, 7(2) 40–49. Retrieved from http://amaejournal.utsa.edu/index.php/amae/article/view/125
- de Jong, E. J., Harper, C. A., & Coady, M. R. (2013). Enhanced knowledge and skills for elementary mainstream teachers of English language learners. *Theory into Practice*, 52(2), 89–97. ERIC Database. (EJ1012569)
- Dixon, F. A., Yssel, N., McConnell, J. M., & Hardin, T. (2014). Differentiated instruction, professional development, and teacher efficacy. *Journal for the Education of the Gifted*, *37*(2), 111–127. doi:10.1177/0162353214529042
- Dove, M., & Honigsfeld, A. (2014, January). Analysis of the implementations of an ESL coteaching model in a suburban elementary school. *NYS TESOL Journal, 1*(1), 62–67. Retrieved from https://digitalcommons.molloy.edu/cgi/viewcontent. cgi?article=1052&context=edu\_fac
- Equal Educational Opportunities Act of 1974. Pub. L. 93-380 (1974).
- Farber, N. K. (2006, June). Conducting qualitative research: A practical guide for school counselors. *Professional School Counseling*, *9*(5), 367–375. Retrieved from https://www.schoolcounselor.org/asca/media/asca/Data%20Specialist/Farber.pdf
- Feiman-Nemser, S. (2018). What does research tell us about educating mainstream teachers to work with ELLs? *Educational Forum*, 82(2), 227. doi:10.1080/00131725.2018.1420872
- Fisher, D., & Frey, N. (2017). Lessons for leaders about educating English learners. In S. B. Wepner & D. W. Gomez (Eds.), *Challenges facing suburban schools:*

- Promising responses to changing student populations (pp. 47–61). Lanham, MD: Roman and Littlefield.
- Ford-DeWaters, C. (2017). Perceptions of co-teaching: closing the achievement gap between English Language learners and their English monolingual peers (Doctoral dissertation). University of the Rockies, Colorado Springs, CO.
- Franco-Fuenmayor, S. E., Padrón, Y. N., & Waxman, H. C. (2015). Investigating bilingual/ESL teachers' knowledge and professional development opportunities in a large suburban school district in Texas. *Bilingual Research Journal*, *38*(3), 336–352. doi:10.1080/15235882.2015.1091049
- Gallo-Fox, J., & Scantlebury, K. (2016). Coteaching as professional development for cooperating teachers. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, 60, 191–202. doi:10.1016/j.tate.2016.08.007
- Gándara, P., & Santibañez, L. (2016, February). The teachers our English language learners need. *Educational Leadership*, 73(5), 32–37. Retrieved from http://www.ascd.org/publications/educational-leadership/feb16/vol73/num05/The-Teachers-Our-English-Language-Learners-Need.aspx
- Goldenberg, C. (2013, Summer). Unlocking the research on English learners: What we know and don't know about effective instruction. *American Educator*, *37*(2), 4–11. Retrieved from ERIC Database. (EJ1014021)
- Guskey, T. R. (2002). Professional development and teacher change. Teachers and *Teaching: Theory and Practice*, 8(3), 381–391. doi:10.1080/135406002100000512

- Guskey, T. R. (2003). Analyzing lists of the characteristics of effective professional development to promote visionary leadership. *NASSP Bulletin*, 87(637), 4–20. doi:10.1177/019263650308763702
- Guskey, T. R., & Yoon, K. S. (2009, March). What works in professional development.

  Phi Delta Kappan, 90(7), 495–500. Retrieved from ERIC Database. (EJ833263)
- Hamann, E. T., & Reeves, J. (2013). Interrupting the professional schism that allows less successful educational practices with ELLs to persist. *Theory into Practice*, *52*(2), 81–88. doi:10.1080/00405841.2013.770325
- Hansen-Thomas, H., Grosso Richins, L., Kakkar, K., & Okeyo, C. (2016). I do not feel I am properly trained to help them! Rural teachers' perceptions of challenges and needs with English-language learners. *Professional Development in Education*, 42(2), 308–324. doi:10.1080/19415257.2014.973528
- Hiatt, J. E., & Fairbairn, S. B. (2018). Improving the Focus of English Learner
  Professional Development for In-Service Teachers. NASSP Bulletin, 102(3),
  228–263. doi:10.1177/0192636518789261
- Howard, E. R., Levine, T. H., & Moss, D. M. (2014). The urgency of preparing teachers for second language learners. In T. H. Levine, E. R. Howard, & D. Moss (Eds.), Preparing classroom teachers to succeed with second language learners: Lessons from a faculty learning community (1st ed.; pp. 3–16). Philadelphia, PA: Routledge.

- Hutchinson, M., & Hadjioannou, X. (2017). The morphing assessment terrain for English learners in US schools. *English Teaching: Practice & Critique*, *16*(1), 110–126. doi:10.1108/ETPC-02-2016-0037
- Kennedy, M. M. (2016). How does professional development improve teaching? *Review of Educational Research*, 86(4), 945–980. doi:10.3102/0034654315626800
- Knowles, M. S., Holton, E., & Swanson, R. (2005). The adult learner: the definitive classic in adult education and human resource development (6th ed.). Burlington, MA: Elsevier.
- Kwon, S. J. (2018). Chapter 3: Challenges in co-teaching in TESOL. In M. de la Fuente Iglesias, Z. Ju, E. Larson, C. Mathieu, & T. Strawbridge (Eds.), Second Language Teaching and Learning: Diversity and Advocacy. Proceedings of the 2017 Second Language Acquisition Graduate Student Symposium. Minneapolis, MN: University of Minnesota, Center for Advanced Research on Language Acquisition.
- Lau v. Nichols, L. (1974). 414 US 563, 94 S. Ct, 786, 38.
- Lee, O., Llosa, L., Jiang, F., Haas, A., O'Connor, C., & Van Booven, C. D. (2016).
  Elementary teachers' science knowledge and instructional practices: Impact of an intervention focused on English language learners. *Journal of Research in Science Teaching*, 53(4), 579–597. doi:10.1002/tea.21314
- Li, N. (2013). Seeking best practices and meeting the needs of the English language learners: Using second language theories and integrating technology in teaching.

- *Journal of International Education Research*, *9*(3), 217–222. Retrieved from ERIC Database. (EJ1010923)
- Lincoln, Y. S., & Guba, E. G. (1985). *Naturalistic inquiry*. Beverly Hills, CA: Sage.
- Lodico, M. G., Spaulding, D. T., & Voegtle, K. H. (2010). *Methods in educational research: From theory to practice* (Vol. 28). John Wiley and Sons.
- López, J. L. (2018). General education teacher's perceptions of supporting English language learners in regular education (Doctoral dissertation). Walden University, Minneapolis, MN.
- Meadows, M. L., & Caniglia, J. (2018). Co-teacher noticing: implications for professional development. *International Journal of Inclusive Education*, 22(12), 1345–1362. doi:10.1080/13603116.2017.1420827
- Merriam, S. (2009). *Qualitative research: A guide to design and implementation*. San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass.
- Mitchell, C. (2018, January 17). Rising number of ESL students poses challenges for U.S. schools. Retrieved from Education Week Web site: http://blogs.edweek. org/edweek/learning-the-language/2018/01/rising\_number\_of\_esl\_students\_pose\_challenges\_for\_schools.html
- Mohan, P. P., Lingam, G. I., & Chand, D. D. (2017). Teachers' perceptions of the impact of professional development on learning and teaching in a developing nation.

  \*Australian Journal of Teacher Education, 42(11), 18–33.\*

  doi:10.14221/ajte.2017v42n11.2

- National Assessment of Educational Progress. (2017). State student group scores and score gaps. Retrieved from the Nation's Report Card Web site:

  https://www.nationsreportcard.gov/reading\_2017/#states/gaps?grade=8
- No Child Left Behind Act of 2002. Pub. L. 107-110 (2002).
- Oyeleye, O. (2013). Protecting the civil rights of English language learners today: A study of the recent DOJ and OCR investigations of selected school districts in the United States. Retrieved from http://digitalcommons.unl.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi? article=1167&context=cehsedaddiss
- Pancsofar, N., & Petroff, J. G. (2016). Teachers' experiences with co-teaching as a model for inclusive education. *International Journal of Inclusive Education*, 20(10), 1043–1053. Retrieved from ERIC Database. (EJ1105920)
- Porter, C. K. (2018). Planning to co-teach with ELL teachers: How discourse positions teachers within professional learning communities (Doctoral dissertation).

  University of Iowa, Iowa City, IA.
- Pratt, S. M., Imbody, S. M., Wolf, L. D., & Patterson, A. L. (2016). Co-planning in coteaching: A practical solution. *Intervention in School and Clinic*, 52(4), 243–249.

  Retrieved from ERIC Database. (EJ1129229)
- Ritchie, J., Lewis, J., Nicholls, C. M., & Ormston, R. (Eds.). (2013). *Qualitative research* practice: A guide for social science students and researchers. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.

- Rizzuto, K. C. (2017). Teachers' perceptions of ELL students: Do their attitudes shape their instruction? *The Teacher Educator*, *52*(3), 182–202. doi:10.1080/08878730.2017.1296912
- Ruiz Soto, A. G., Hooker, S., & Batalova, J. (2015, June). *Top languages spoken by English language learners nationally and by state*. Abstract of fact sheet.

  Washington, DC: Migration Policy Institute.
- Russell, F. A. (2015). Learning to teach English Learners: Instructional coaching and developing novice high school teacher capacity. *Teacher Education Quarterly*, 42(1), 27 –47. Retrieved from ERIC Database. (EJ1090542)
- Rytivaara, A., Pulkkinen, J., & de Bruin, C. L. (2019, July). Committing, engaging and negotiating: Teachers' stories about creating shared spaces for co-teaching.

  \*Teaching and Teacher Education, 83, 225–235. doi:10.1016/j.tate.2019.04.013
- Samson, J. F., & Collins, B. A. (2012, April). Preparing all teachers to meet the needs of English language learners: Applying research to policy and practice for teacher effectiveness center for American progress. Washington, DC: Center for American Progress.
- Santibañez, L., & Gándara, P. (2018, March 29). *Teachers of English language learners* in secondary schools: Gaps in preparation and support. Los Angeles, CA:

  University of California at Los Angeles, Civil Rights Project.
- Sears, R., Grady, M., Cayton, C., Brosnan, P., Ahmad, S., & Castro-Minnehann, C.

  (2018). *Implications of a co-planning and co-teaching professional development training for pre-service teachers and collaborating teachers*. Paper presented at

- the seventh annual Mathematics Teacher Education Partnership conference.

  Washington, DC: Association of Public and Land-grant Universities.
- Seidman, I. (2013). *Interviewing as qualitative research: A guide for researchers in education and the social sciences*. New York, NY: Teachers College Press.
- Simmons-Deveaux, H. C. (2012). Elementary teachers' perceptions of preparedness in meeting the needs of English language learners (Doctoral dissertation).

  Northcentral University, San Diego, CA.
- Smith, S. U. (2014). Frameworks shaping an online professional development program for K–12 teachers of ELLs: Toward Supporting the sharing of ideas for empowering classroom teachers online. *TESOL Journal*, *5*(3), 444–464. doi:10.1002/tesj.154
- Tavakol, M., & Sandars, J. (2014, October). Quantitative and qualitative methods in medical education research: AMEE Guide No 90: Part II. *Medical Teacher*, 36(10), 838–848. doi:10.3109/0142159X.2014.915297
- Taylor, S. J., Bogdan, R., & DeVault, M. L. (2016). *Introduction to qualitative research methods: a guidebook and resource*. Hoboken, NJ: Wiley.
- Téllez, K., & Mosqueda, E. (2015). Developing teachers' knowledge and skills at the intersection of English language learners and language assessment. *Review of Research in Education*, *39*(1), 87–121. doi:10.3102/0091732X14554552
- Tucker, C. (2016, February). More diversity demands new approaches. *Educational Leadership*, 73(5), 86–87. Retrieved from http://www.ascd.org/publications/

- educational-leadership/feb16/vol73/num05/More-Diversity-Demands-New-Approaches.aspx
- Umansky, I. M., Valentino, R. A., & Reardon, S. F. (2016, February). The promise of two-language education. *Educational Leadership*, 73(5), 11–17. Retrieved from ERIC Database. (EJ1089853)
- Uro, G., & Barrio, A. (2013). English language learners in America's great city schools:

  Demographics, achievement and staffing. Washington, DC: Council of the Great
  City Schools.
- U.S. Congress. (1789/1868). Constitution of the United States of America: Amendment 14. Washington, DC: Author.
- U.S. Department of Education. (2017, March). Revised state template for the consolidated state plan: The Elementary and Secondary Education Act of 1965, as amended by the Every Student Succeeds Act. Washington, DC: Author.
- U.S. Department of Education, National Center for Education Statistics. (2015b,
   December). Number and percentage of public school students participating in
   programs for English language learners, by state: Selected years, 2003–04
   through 2013–14. [Table]. Washington, DC: Author.
- U.S. Department of Education, National Center for Education Statistics. (2018). English language learners in public schools. Retrieved from https://nces.ed.gov/programs/coe/indicator\_cgf.asp
- U.S. Department of Education, Office for Civil Rights. (2018, September 25).

  \*Developing programs for English language learners: Glossary. Resource

- materials for planning and self-assessments. Part IV: Glossary. Washington, DC: Author.
- U.S. Department of Justice, Civil Rights Division, Educational Opportunities Section.
  (2010, October 8). Settlement agreement between the United States of America
  and Prince William County School District. Washington, DC: Author.
- U.S. Department of Justice, Civil Rights Division, Educational Opportunities Section.(2011). Amended settlement agreement between the United States of America and Prince William County School District. Washington, DC: Author.
- U.S. Department of Justice, Office for Civil Rights. (2015). Protecting civil rights,

  advancing equity: Report to the President and Secretary of Education, under

  Section 203(b) (1) of the Department of Education Organization Act, FY 13–14.

  Washington, DC: Author.
- U.S. Department of Justice, Office of Public Affairs. (2013, September 5). Department of Justice reaches settlement with Virginia school district to ensure equal opportunities for English language learner students. *Justice News*. (Press Release). Washington, DC: Author.
- Vansant-Webb, E., & Polychronis, S. (2016, June 3). Supporting teachers of English language learners at a Turnaround School. *TESOL Journal*, 7(4), 968–982. doi:10.1002/tesj.259
- Villegas, A. M. (2018). Introduction to preparation and development of mainstream teachers for today's linguistically diverse Classrooms. *Educational Forum*, 82(2), 131–137. doi:10.1080/00131725.2018.1420848

- Weilbacher, G., & Tilford, K. (2015). Co-teaching in a year-long professional development school. *School-University Partnerships*, 8(1), 37–48. Retrieved from ERIC Database. (EJ1064726)
- Wicks, A. (2016). *Perceptions of co-teaching* (Master's thesis). Hamline University, St. Paul, MN.
- Yin, R. K. (2013). *Case study research: Applied social research methods series* (3rd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Yoo, J. H. (2016). The effect of professional development on teacher efficacy and teachers' self-analysis of their efficacy change. *Journal of Teacher Education for Sustainability*, 18(1), 84–94. Retrieved from ERIC Database. (EJ1112457)

### Appendix A: Professional Development Project

### **Purpose**

Some results of this research confirm the evidence in the literature that some teachers are not prepared to meet the instructional needs of ELLs. A critical reported issue for teachers needing to participate in focused PDs is because of them not prepared to meet the academic needs of ELs placed in their classrooms (Hiatt & Fairbairn, 2018). Some of the participants in my study indicated not being prepared to meet the instructional needs of ELLs before the ELPLP professional development, a desire for future professional development to be aligned with their professional interest be done inhouse, and for more information on coteaching and co-planning. I concluded from the participants' answers in the study and the literature that teachers would benefit from an in-house professional development on coteaching and co-planning. The 3-day professional development will provide teachers with opportunities to dialogue with colleagues, practice instructional skills to prepare them better to address the academic needs of ELLs. The purpose of this professional development is to provide of coteaching and co-planning instructional strategies for teachers to increase their knowledge and skills to hone profession and instruct ELLs in the school.

#### Goals

The goals of this professional development project are as follows:

 To increase teacher knowledge and skills practice of coteaching and coplanning models

- 2. To increase teacher knowledge of instructional strategies to improve coteaching and co-planning in and out of the classroom.
- To increase teacher knowledge integrating coteaching and co-planning instructional strategies and models

# **Learning Outcomes**

Over the three-day professional development in a 6-month period, the attendees will be able to meet the following learning outcomes:

# Day 1: Learning Outcome

- 1. Increase knowledge of the coteaching models and co-planning framework
- Develop a deeper understanding of first two coteaching models (One Teach, One Observe; One Teach, One Assist).
- Develop a co-planning lesson to integrate one of the coteaching models learned today into their classroom

# Day 2: Leaning Outcomes

- Develop a deeper understanding of coteaching models (Parallel Teaching;
   Station Teaching)
- 2. Develop a co-planning lesson to integrate one of coteaching models learned today into their classroom

# Day 3: Leaning Outcomes

Develop a deeper understanding of coteaching models (Alternative Teaching;
 Team Teaching)

2. Develop a co-planning lesson to integrate one of coteaching models learned today into their classroom.

# **Target Audience**

The target audience will be teacher who service ELL students. These teachers can be seasoned in their teaching profession. Teachers can also be a newly hire at the school.

Also, ESOL certified teachers are included as part of target audience.

# **Components**

This professional development project is designed into three days with materials explicit to each day, over six months to help the attendees meet the learning outcomes of each of the workshop sessions.

- Day 1: One Teach, One Observe; One Teach, One Assist and co-planning framework
- Day 2: Parallel Teaching; Station Teaching
- Day 3: Alternative Teaching and Team Teaching

The plan for this professional development was created on the responses of the participants during the interviews. The design was chosen based on the research suggesting that professional development workshop sessions in a series build knowledge and skill practices over time (David, 2018). The program will be a three-day hands-on series of workshops over six months in the school year. The session will be spent reviewing coteaching/co-planning models, creating a co-planning lesson to take back to the classroom for coteaching ELLs. The sessions will be spaced out over the 6 months of the school year to allow teachers to practice and implement coteaching/co-planning

strategies, review the effect in the class on student and time to reflect and share. The learning outcomes, procedures, and resources for the professional development will be outlined in each session. The sessions will be on teacher/district required workdays over 6 months. Day one will be in the fourth week of August. Day two will be in the third week of October, and day three will be in the fifth week of January. Each session will contain two specific coteaching models information and workshop time to develop coplanning lesson relevant to the context of the class upcoming learning SOL unit document. Next, each session will have a discussion, reflection, lessons learned, formative evaluation, and successful coteaching implementation stories. Attendee will have access to all presentation materials and links to evaluation and resources posted in a 3-day professional development group folder. The professional development folder will be labeled by workshop day and will be updated and monitored regularly. The hour-by-hour agenda for each of the 3 days, the reflection and discussion instructions and prompts, and the evaluation for the workshop are detailed below.

Day 1: Coteaching models One Teach, One Observe; One Teach, One Assist, and the co-planning framework

Time	Topic:
8:30-9:30	Sign-in and Breakfast
	Pick lunch choice
	Welcome
	Professional development presented by Natasha Ridley
	Thank you for attending this professional development
	Housekeeper
	Turn phones on vibrate
	Be respectful to all participant's difference of opinion
	Actively participate in today's session
9:30-10:00	Overview: Why Was This Professional Development Designed?
	<ul> <li>To increase educators' knowledge and skills on instructional strategies, coteaching and co-planning to hone professional craft.</li> </ul>
	Why at This School Site?
	<ul> <li>To train/meet conveniently in-house</li> </ul>
	Overall Professional Development Purpose:
	<ul> <li>The purpose of this professional development will be to provide coteaching and co-planning instructional strategies for teachers to increase their knowledge and skills to hone profession and instruct ELLs.</li> </ul>
	Overall Professional Development Goals
	<ul> <li>To increase teacher knowledge and skills practice of coteaching and co-planning models</li> </ul>

 To increase teacher knowledge of instructional strategies to improve coteaching and co-planning in and out of the classroom.

# 3-Day Agenda Sessions on Teacher and District Required Workdays Over 6 Months

- Day one will be in the fourth week of August
- One Teach, One Observe; One Teach, One Assist and co-planning framework
- Day two will be in the third week of October
- Parallel Teaching; Station Teaching
- Day three will be in the fifth week of January.
- Alternative Teaching and Team Teaching

# **Problem That Prompted the Study and the Professional Development**

- For 4 years, the local district was mandated to do an intensive staff training to properly serve its ELL population (USDOJ, 2013).
- The overall ELLs performance in Reading has remained in the low to mid 60 percentile over four years of 2014-2015, 2015-2016, 2016-2017, and 2017-2018 as compared to ELLs.
- The overall ELLs performance in Writing remained in the high 40 percentile to low 50 percentile over four years of 2014-2015, 2015-2016, 2016-2017, and 2017-2018 as compared to non-ELLs.
- Ongoing professional development to build teachers instructional skills to help enhance student results remains a work in progress.

### Some Findings:

# Some of the participants in this study indicated

 not being prepared to meet the instructional needs of ELLs before the ELPLP professional development

- a desire to attend future PDs if it aligned with their professional interest be done in-house
- a need for more information on coteaching and co-planning

#### Three main themes identified

- **Preparedness**
- Instruction
- **Professional Development**

#### **Today's Learning Outcomes** 10:00-10:30

- Increase knowledge of the coteaching models and co-planning framework
- Develop a deeper understanding of first two coteaching models (One Teach, One Observe; One Teach, One Assist).
- Develop a co-planning lesson to integrate one of the coteaching models learned today into their classroom

#### Table Talk Discussion

How do educators instruct ELLs using the six coteaching models and coplanning?

- Educators will have an opportunity to talk with their colleagues to discuss what they know about One Teach, One observe/ One Teach, One Assist cotaught models. Why is important to learn about these models?
- Educators will create anchor charts as to how they believe ELLs learn in schools and how it benefits educators to know about One Teach, One observe and One Teach, One Assist cotaught models co-planning.
- What are the benefits of knowing co-planning framework and how it can improve lesson planning/activities?

#### 10:30-10:45

Break

## **Procedure: In This Session, the Presenter Will** 10:45-12:00 Explain the six models of coteaching and co-planning framework Explain the benefits of knowing the coteaching models. The coplanning framework and how it increases their professional skill practice and ELLs academic learning Ask attendees to develop a concept map to show what they know about One Teach, One observe, and One Teach, One Assist coteaching models and how it can help them plan appropriate activities for their ELLs. Ask attendees to develop a lesson (using guided questions below) to show what they know about co-planning and how it can help them plan appropriate learning activities for their ELLs. The coplanned lesson could be taken back to their classroom to be cotaught. 12:00-1:00 Lunch 1:00-3:00 Why One Teach, One Observe, and One Teach, One Assist and Coplanning Matters? Attendees will learn the importance One Teach, One Observe, One Teach, One Assist cotaught model. Learn how the two models can help them prepare meaningful and effective lessons and activities for ELLs they teach **Guided Questions:** 1. How will the co-planning framework/format we use be effective and time efficient? 2. How will we use unit unpacking to include standards of learning (SOL) to establish explicit focus for each lesson? 3. How can we have a plan for small groups and for transitions that will meet all students' academic needs? 4. How can we know where they will be position and what they will do during instruction?

5. How will we demonstrate that we are instructing all ELLs in their learning environment appropriately?
6. How will we differentiate academic content to address ELLs' needs and while meeting grade level expectations and standards of learning?
7. With ELLs academic learning needs at the focus, what will we do change the way we deliver learning to engage ELLs while to meeting each student need?
Educators will present what learned based on today's sessions as evidence of several anchor charts, and coplanned lesson(s)
3:00-3:30
Reflection/formative evaluation

#### Resources Needed:

Schools unit unpacking documents, SOL curriculum framework, One Teach, One observe/One Teach, One Assist cotaught and co-planning framework hand-outs, laptops, chart paper for anchor charts, guided questions chart, markers, pens, post-it, pens, pencils, smartboard, Elmo, formative evaluation sheets lunch menu check sheet, and sign-in sheets.

# Day 1 Evaluation: Coteaching Models One Teach, One Observe; One Teach, One Assist and Co-planning Framework

Presenter:	Date:

Please give a response to each question below. Your feedback is valuable to me and will be confidential.

Based on the professional development session today, please define One Teach, One Observe; One Teach, One Assist, and the co-planning framework in your own words:

1.	Why is it necessary to know and learn about One Teach, One Observe; One Teach, One Assist and the co-planning framework?
2.	Following this professional development session, I understand the One Teach, One Observe process.
3.	Following this professional development session, I understand the One Teach, One Assist process.
4.	Please show how this professional development session has helped you planning instruction for your ELL students?
5.	Would you recommend this professional development? Please describe your answer.
On a s	cale 1 to 4, how will you rate this professional development session?  Not helpful 1 2 3 4 Extremely helpful

Day 2: Parallel Teaching; Station Teaching

Time	Topic	
8:00-8:30	Sign-in and Breakfast	
	Pick lunch choice	
	Welcome and Introduction of presenter	
	Housekeeping	
	• Turn phones on vibrate	
	Be respectful to all participant's difference of opinion	
	Actively participate in today's session	
	Whole Group Engagement: Share Aloud	
	Coteaching success classroom stories and challenges	
	Kahoot Game review about Parallel Teaching and Station Teaching	
9:30-10:00	Today's Learning Outcomes	
	Develop a deeper understanding of coteaching models (Parallel Teaching; Station Teaching)	
	Develop a co-planning lesson to integrate one of the coteaching models learned today into their classroom	
	Table Talk Discussion	
	How do educators instruct ELLs using parallel teaching and station teaching?	
	<ul> <li>Educators will have an opportunity to talk with their colleagues to discuss what they know about Parallel Teaching; Station Teaching models. Why is it important to learn about these models?</li> </ul>	

	• Educators will create anchor charts as to how they believe ELLs learn in schools and how it benefits educators to know about Parallel Teaching; Station Teaching models.	
10:00-10:15	Break	
10:15-12:00	Procedure: In This Session, The Presenter Will	
	Explain parallel teaching and Station teaching	
	• Explain the benefits of knowing the coteaching models and how it increases their professional skill practice and ELLs academic learning	
	<ul> <li>Ask attendees to develop a concept map to show what they know about parallel teaching and station teaching and how it can help them plan appropriate activities for their ELLs</li> </ul>	
	<ul> <li>Ask attendees to develop a lesson (using guided questions) to show what they know about parallel teaching and Station teaching and how it can help them plan appropriate learning activities for their ELLs. The coplanned lesson can be taken back to their classroom to be cotaught</li> </ul>	
12:00-1:00	Lunch	
1:00-3:00	Why Parallel Teaching and Station Teaching Matters?	
	<ul> <li>Attendees will learn the importance parallel teaching and Station teaching. How the models will help them prepare meaningful and effective lessons and activities for ELLs they teach</li> </ul>	
	Guided Questions:	
	How will the co-planning framework/format we use be effective and time efficient?	
	2. How will we use unit unpacking to include standards of learning (SOL) to establish explicit focus for each lesson?	
	3. How can we have a plan for small groups and for transitions that will meet all students' academic needs?	

How can we know where they will be position and what they will do during instruction?
 How will we demonstrate that we are instructing all ELLs in their learning environment appropriately?
 How will we differentiate academic content to address ELLs' needs and while meeting grade level expectations and standards of learning?
 With ELLs academic learning needs at the focus, what will we do change the way we deliver learning to engage ELLs while to meeting each student need?
 Educators will present what learned based on today's sessions as evidence of several anchor charts, and coplanned lesson(s)

#### Resources Needed:

be confidential.

Schools unit unpacking documents, SOL curriculum framework, parallel teaching and station teaching hand-outs, laptops, chart paper for anchor charts, guided questions chart, markers, pens, post-it, pens, pencils, smartboard, Elmo, formative evaluation sheets lunch menu check sheet, and sign-in sheets.

#### Day 2 Evaluation: Parallel Teaching and Station Teaching

Presenter:	Date:
Please give a response to each question below	Your feedback is valuable to me and will

Based on the professional development session today, please define parallel teaching and Station in your own words:

1.	Why is it necessary to know and learn about parallel teaching and Station teaching?
2.	Following this professional development session, I understand the parallel teaching process.
3.	Following this professional development session, I understand the Station process.
4.	Please show how this professional development session has helped you planning instruction for your ELL students?
5.	Would you recommend this professional development? Please describe your answer.
On a so	cale 1 to 4, how will you rate this professional development session?  Not helpful 1 2 3 4 Extremely helpful

Day 3: Alternative Teaching and Team Teaching

Time	Торіс	
8:00-8:30	Sign-in and Breakfast	
	Pick lunch choice	
	Welcome and Introduction of presenter	
	Housekeeping	
	• Turn phones on vibrate	
	Be respectful to all participant's difference of opinion	
	Actively participate in today's session	
	Whole Group Engagement: Share Aloud	
	Coteaching success classroom stories and challenges	
	Kahoot Game review about alternative teaching/team teaching	
9:30-10:00	Today's Learning Outcomes	
	<ul> <li>Develop a deeper understanding of cot\aught models (Alternative Teaching and Team Teaching)</li> </ul>	
	<ul> <li>Develop a co-planning lesson to integrate one of the cotaught models learned today into their classroom</li> </ul>	
	Table Talk Discussion	
	How do educators instruct ELLs using Alternative teaching; Team-Teaching models?	
	• Educators will have an opportunity to talk with their colleagues to discuss what they know about Alternative teaching and Team-teaching models. Why is important to learn these models?	

	• Educators will create anchor charts as to how they know ELLs learn in schools. How it benefits educators to learn about Alternative teaching;	
	Team-teaching models.	
10:00-10:15	Break	
10:15-12:00	Procedure: In This Session, the Presenter Will	
	Explain Alternative teaching and Team teaching	
	• Explain the benefits of knowing the coteaching models and how it increases their professional skill practice and ELLs academic learning	
	<ul> <li>Ask attendees to develop a concept map to show what they know about Alternative teaching and Team-teaching models and how it can help them plan developmentally and appropriate activities for their ELLs</li> </ul>	
	• Ask attendees to develop a lesson to show what they know about Alternative Teaching and Team Teaching and how it can help them plan appropriate learning activities for their ELLs. The coplanned lesson can be taken back to their classroom to be cotaught.	
12:00-1:00	Lunch	
1:00-3:00	Why Alternative Teaching and Team-Teaching Matters?	
	Attendees will learn the importance parallel teaching and Station teaching coteaching. How can models help educator prepare meaningful and effective lessons and activities for ELLs they teach	
	Guided Questions:	
	How will the co-planning framework/format we use be effective and time efficient?	
	2. How will we use unit unpacking to include standards of learning (SOL) to establish explicit focus for each lesson?	
	3. How can we have a plan for small groups and for transitions that will meet all students' academic needs?	

4. How can we know where they will be position and what they will do during instruction?
5. How will we demonstrate that we are instructing all ELLs in their learning environment appropriately?
6. How will we differentiate academic content to address ELLs' needs and while meeting grade level expectations and standards of learning?
7. With ELLs academic learning needs at the focus, what will we do change the way we deliver learning to engage ELLs while to meeting each student need?
Educators will present what learned based on today's sessions as evidence of several anchor charts, and coplanned lesson(s)
3:00-3:30 Reflection/formative evaluation

#### Resources Needed:

be confidential.

Schools unit unpacking documents, SOL curriculum framework, Alternative teaching and Team-Teaching hand-outs, laptops, chart paper for anchor charts, guided questions chart, markers, pens, post-it, pens, pencils, smartboard, Elmo, formative evaluation sheets lunch menu check sheet, and sign-in sheets.

#### Day 3 Evaluation: Alternative Teaching and Team Teaching

Presenter:	Date:
Please give a response to each quest	tion below. Your feedback is valuable to me and will

Based on the professional development session today, please define parallel teaching and Station in your own words:

1.	Why is it necessary to know and learn about Alternative teaching and Team teaching?
2.	Following this professional development session, I understand the alternative teaching process.
3.	Following this professional development session, I understand the Team process
4.	Please show how this professional development session has helped you planning instruction for your ELL students?
5.	Would you recommend this professional development? Please describe your answer.
On a se	cale 1 to 4, how will you rate this professional development session?  Not helpful 1 2 3 4 Extremely helpful

#### Appendix B: Interview Questions and Protocol

Project: Teachers' Perceptions of Engli	sh Learner Professional Learning Plan
Professional Development	
Date	
Time	
Location	
Interviewer	
Interviewee	-

### Release form signed. \_\_\_\_

#### **Opening to interviewee:**

I would like to thank you for participating sincerely. I think your input will be valuable to this research and in helping grow all our professional practice. Confidentiality of responses is guaranteed. The purpose of this qualitative, bounded case study is to explore and investigate teachers' perceptions of the mandated English Learner Professional Learning Plan (ELPLP) professional development to help address the instructional needs of ELLs. I will seek to gather comments from teachers regarding the training that they experienced in the area of instructional approaches for ELLs. The approximate length of the interview will be approximately 45–60 minutes long for questions.

**Research Question 1**: What are teachers' views of the influence of the mandated, ELPLP training on instructional services concerning ELLs in schools?

#### **Interview Questions:**

- What academic success examples can you share about your ELL students?
- How many times have you participated in the ELPLP professional development training?
- How were you prepared to meet the Instructional needs of your ELLs before the ELPLP professional development training?
- How prepared are you to meet the Instructional needs of your ELLs after the ELPLP professional development training?
- Can you describe the effectiveness of the ELPLP professional development training in supporting you to teach ELLs?

**Research Question 2:** What suggestions do teachers of ELL students have to improve professional development for the teaching of their students?

#### **Interview Questions:**

- What were some specific skills and or strategies that you received from the ELPLP professional development training that has helped you support your ELLs?
- What were some successes and or failings you experienced during implementation of the strategies taught in the required ELPLP professional development?
- How can the effectiveness of the required ELPLP professional development,
   in addressing the needs of teachers instructing ELLs be improved?
- How vital was the ELPLP professional development training in helping you to

provide adequate and appropriate ELL services in your school?

- What are some positive and negative aspects of the ELPLP professional development training you have received?
- What challenges limited you and colleagues instructing ELLs that you know from participating in ELPLP professional development?
- In conclusion, will you plan to participate in any future English learner professional development training if it becomes available? Why or why not?

#### **Probes**

Please tell me more...

Thank you can you give me an example ...

#### Closure

Thank you for agreeing to this interview. All responses to the interview question in this study will be confidential. Before the final report, I will follow-up with you as needed to clarify and review your answers